University of Arkansas, Fayetteville ScholarWorks@UARK

Theses and Dissertations

7-2020

Effects of Broccoli and Carrots on Fecal MicroRNA Expression in Infants: A Short-term Feeding Study

Kaleigh E. Beane University of Arkansas, Fayetteville

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uark.edu/etd

Part of the Human and Clinical Nutrition Commons, Molecular, Genetic, and Biochemical Nutrition Commons, and the Nutritional Epidemiology Commons

Citation

Beane, K. E. (2020). Effects of Broccoli and Carrots on Fecal MicroRNA Expression in Infants: A Short-term Feeding Study. *Theses and Dissertations* Retrieved from https://scholarworks.uark.edu/etd/3826

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by ScholarWorks@UARK. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks@UARK. For more information, please contact ccmiddle@uark.edu.

Effects of Broccoli and Carrots on Fecal MicroRNA Expression in Infants: A Short-term Feeding Study

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Human Environmental Sciences

by

Kaleigh E. Beane University of Arkansas Bachelor of Science in Human Nutrition and Hospitality Innovation, 2018

July 2020 University of Arkansas

This thesis is approved for recommendation to the Graduate Council.

Jae Kyeom Kim, Ph.D. Thesis Chair Betsy Garrison, Ph.D. Thesis Co-Chair

Jiangchao Zhao, Ph.D. Committee Member Sabrina Trudo, Ph.D. Committee Member

Abstract

Diets, through multiple mechanisms, cause significant impact on human health and disease etiology; proposed modes of action include modulation of non-coding RNAs and influences on the gut microbiome. Specifically, phytochemicals change human miRNA expression thereby impacting gut microbiome and/or increasing host immune functions. Apiaceous and cruciferous vegetables have been linked to decreased chronic inflammation, which is closely related with the host immune system, yet it is not investigated how these two classes of vegetables influence the colonic miRNA profile. In this study, therefore we aimed to determine the effects of short-term feeding of broccoli and carrot to infants on fecal miRNA. Three experimental groups were included: (1) control group (CON); (2) carrot group (CRT); and (3) broccoli group (BROC). Participants began the five-day study at six months of age. The puree diets (either broccoli or carrot puree) were introduced from Day 1 through Day 3 (i.e., 3 consecutive days: 2 oz per day). During the intervention period (Day 1 - Day 3), the CON group participants continued consuming breast milk and/or formula only. Diapers with stool were collected on Day 0, Day 2, and Day 4. Fecal RNA was isolated and then miRNA expression was profiled using the NanoString nCounter platform. Additionally, we subjected the miRNA results to Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) and Gene Ontology Protein Analysis Through Evolutionary Relationships (PANTHER) to predict enriched biological functions/molecular functions in broccoli- and carrot-fed infants. Compared to the CON group, 22 miRNAs and 20 miRNAs passed our criteria to be considered 'differentially expressed' from the CRT and BROC intervention groups, respectively. In our miRNA target prediction analyses, using IPA, a total of 132 potential mRNA target transcripts were identified in the CRT group. Similarly, in the BROC group, a total of 101 potential mRNA target transcripts was predicted. In the subsequent

PANTHER analyses, 'Positive regulation of cellular response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor stimulus' and 'Positive regulation of response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor'; 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity'; 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity'; and 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' were found to be most significantly enriched in the CRT infants. On the other hand, in the BROC group, 'Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response'; 'Regulation of natural killer cell differentiation'; 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity'; 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity'; and 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' were enriched the most. Overall, our study provides evidence that CRT and BROC intervention impacts human infants' miRNAs and may lead to overall benefits in their immune system likely through different miRNA, predicted mRNA target transcripts, and molecular/biological functions.

Acknowledgements

There are multiple individuals I would like to acknowledge, whom aided in my thesis process and encouraged me to succeed. First and foremost, I would like to show my upmost appreciation for my advisor, Dr. Jae Kyeom Kim. He was always available for any question, guidance, or problem at hand to offer advise as I joined the world of research. He continually displayed a character of kindness, dedication, and encouragement as he challenged me to explore all opportunities in research. Without whom, I am sure my thesis would not have been completed. I would also like to thank Dr. Jeong Hoon Pan, our Post Doctorate. Without his guidance and training my laboratory techniques would be minimum at best. I would also like to thank my entire laboratory team, Mersady Redding, Jingsing Tang, Dr. Jeong Hoon Pan, and Dr. Jae Kyeom Kim, for the constant encouragement, positive attitudes, laughs and memories over the past years. You all made my experience memorable and enjoyable, and I am truly thankful.

Additionally, I would like to thank my committee member Dr. Sabrina P. Trudo, for her constant guidance and dedication as my academic advisor, and for her guidance in human intervention trail methodology. I am also grateful for my committee co-chair, Dr. Betsy Garrison, who was dedicated and pivotal in an easy transition between years, allowing my primary focus to remain of my research. Also thank you to my committee member Dr. Jiangchao Zhao, for broadening my knowledge and understanding of the human gut microbiome.

I would like to send a thank you to more colleagues and friends, my nutrition mentor Mechelle Bailey, my boyfriend Wesley France, Sarah Ann Pendergraft, Natalie Miller, Alexa McLain, Eric McLain, and Lauren Meeker. I owe a great deal of my success to their encouragement and friendship and will cherish the memories of graduate school as I continue in my education. Lastly, a large amount of gratitude and thanks to my loving parents. Their constant love, support, and faith in this process allowed me to remain motivated and confident. I am genuinely so appreciative of all that they do. They not only support me to accomplish my dreams, but also encourage me to dream bigger once I achieve them.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Review of Literature1
What is MicroRNA1
Biogenesis of MicroRNAs1
Control Points of MicroRNAs2
Effects of Vegetables and Their Bioactives on MicroRNA4
Gut Microbiome and Health6
Types of fibers and dietary sources
Production of SCFAs8
Effects of dietary fibers on epithelial barrier functions
Anti-inflammatory effects of dietary fibers9
Phytochemicals and Gut Microbiome9
Carotenoids and their impacts on gut microbiome10
Glucosinolates and their impacts on gut microbiome10
Cruciferous Vegetables and Immune Functions11
Apiaceous Vegetables and Immune Functions12
Crosstalk Between Gut MicroRNA and Gut Microbiome: Implications in Infants
Chapter 2: Methods15
Specific Aims and Hypothesis15
Study Design15
Participant Recruitment17
Participant Compliance18
Stool Collection

Fecal RNA Extraction
Profiling Fecal MiRNAs19
Statistical Analyses and Bioinformatics Analyses
Chapter 3: Results21
Effects of Carrot Intervention
Identification of differentially expressed miRNA in response to carrot
intervention
Computed analysis of miRNA from carrot intervention: prediction of target
mRNAs21
Gene Ontology prediction of functions of targeted mRNA
Effects of Broccoli Intervention
Identification of differentially expressed miRNA in response to broccoli
intervention
Computed analysis of miRNA from broccoli intervention: prediction of target
mRNAs24
Gene Ontology prediction of functions of targeted mRNA
Chapter 4: Discussion26
Conclusion
References
Appendix46

Chapter 1

Review of Literature

What is MicroRNA?

Diet elicits significant impacts on human health and disease etiology with numerous mechanisms thus far proposed; modulation of non-coding RNAs is one of them ⁽¹⁾. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are one class of small non-coding RNAs (ncRNAs) and are mostly 20-22 nucleotides in length. MiRNAs are the most abundant class of non-coding RNAs; these small RNAs inhibit gene expression at the post-transcriptional level ⁽²⁾. Specifically, miRNAs are able to repress the translation process of mRNA into proteins via perfect and/or imperfect base-pairing binding thereby inducing mRNA degradation. As it is estimated that approximately one third of all human genes is impacted by this class of small RNAs, it is not surprising that miRNAs play pivotal roles in key biological processes; these include development, differentiation, cell death, and proliferation ⁽³⁾.

Biogenesis of MicroRNAs

Small ncRNAs can be divided into a few sub-classes: short interfering RNAs, miRNAs, Piwiinteracting RNAs, repeat-associated small interfering RNAs, natural antisense transcript-derived siRNA, trans-acting siRNA, and tiny ncRNAs ⁽⁴⁾. MiRNAs are the largest class in human tissues, and are produced by a collective machinery of RNase III proteins [i.e., Drosha, and Dicer ⁽⁵⁾]. In humans, most miRNAs are encoded in intron regions, while some are present in exon regions ⁽⁶⁾. Precise miRNA promoters for most miRNAs have been identified through collective analyses of CpG islands and RNA sequencing data ⁽⁷⁾. MiRNAs often have multiple transcription start sites ⁽⁷⁾, and may occasionally have distinct promoters from their host genes ⁽⁸⁾. Primary transcripts (also known as pri-RNA) are generated by RNA polymerase II, resulting in short hairpin RNAs (pre-miRNAs) which will form secondary structures to yield mature miRNAs ^(9; 10). After transcription, pre-RNAs undergo maturation steps to result in production of miRNAs via the canonical pathway. Processing in the nucleus of pre-miRNAs is mediated by an RNase III protein (Drosha), to predetermine the mature miRNA sequence via specific RNA cleavage ^(11; 12). Once translocated to the cytoplasm, other cytoplasmic RNase III proteins (i.e., Dicer) act on the pre-RNA to release a mature double-stranded miRNA ^(13; 14). Post Dicer processing, double-stranded miRNAs are unwound and "activated" via the incorporation into RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). Association with RISC allows for the silencing capability of miRNA on target mRNA ⁽¹⁵⁾.

In addition to the canonical pathway of miRNA biogenesis, there is a non-canonical pathway; which occurs when cells are deficient in DiGeorge syndrome critical region 8 (DGCRB), Drosha or Dicer, where miRNA can be produced in a microprocessor-independent manner ^(16; 17). The non-canonical pathway starts with the bypass of the Drosha-mediated processing step, and the pre-RNA is generated through mRNA splicing; this process bypasses the transcription-generated short hairpin RNAs ⁽¹⁸⁾. After the bypass, the pre-miRNA continues in the latter steps of the canonical pathway ⁽¹⁹⁾. However, most miRNAs are produced by the canonical pathway, and those produced by the non-canonical pathway tend to be low in number ⁽⁵⁾.

Control Points of MicroRNAs

There are multiple control points of miRNA biogenesis to fine-tune their expression and to control biological functions. Although not fully understood, several regulatory factors have been proposed thus far. The first possible regulatory mechanism includes Drosha binding proteins,

which either positively or negatively modulate Drosha-mediated processes ^(20; 21). Another possible control point relates to Drosha/DGCRB expression, which has been shown to alter expression levels of miRNA ^(22; 23). Expression of exportin-5 could also modulate levels of miRNAs; the exportin-5 is responsible for transport of miRNAs from nucleus to cytoplasm ⁽²⁴⁾. In the cytoplasm, Dicer binding proteins [i.e., TAR RNA binding protein and protein kinase RNA activator] may regulate miRNAs through impacting the RISC assembly ^(25; 26). Additionally, studies suggest that epigenetic controls contribute to miRNA regulation as well ⁽²⁷⁾. Specifically, miRNAs may be regulated through epigenetic control of multi-drug resistance-1, where miRNAs could be directly repressed ⁽²⁸⁾. Lastly, genetic single nucleotide morphisms (SNPs) within the miRNA may alter the processing efficiency ⁽²⁹⁾.

Although there is convincing evidence showing that miRNA play a role in post-transcriptional regulations, specific mechanisms by which miRNAs control mRNA expression is still not fully understood. One possible mechanism is that miRNAs may inhibit mRNA initiation by interfering with the recognition of M7G-cap ⁽³⁰⁾. Additionally, promotion to drop-off ribosomes by miRNA was a proposed mechanism of mRNA repression ⁽³¹⁾. Another proposed mechanism is through inhibition of actively translating polyribosomes ⁽³²⁾. Lastly, miRNA-induced deadenylation may possibly result in mRNA decay in P-body, high levels of which are found in the components of mRNA decay pathway ⁽³³⁾.

In the following sections we discuss evidence of the potential for dietary elements, and their constituents, to regulate miRNA, and thereby influence target mRNA expression. As specific mechanisms between miRNA and mRNA remain relatively unknown, the mechanistic influence of diet remains unclear as well. Little is known of how miRNAs are impacted by diet, and of potential targeted regulatory mechanisms of dietary constituents. Further research is needed to

identify and solidify the mechanisms of miRNA control on mRNA, as well as the target mechanisms impacted via dietary interventions.

Effects of Vegetables and Their Bioactives on MicroRNA

Phytochemicals are a diverse group of plant-derived bioactive compounds, including but not limited to: polyphenols (i.e., flavonoids), carotenoids, glucosinolates, phytosterols, and allicins [reviewed in ⁽³⁴⁾]. In addition, plant secondary metabolites (e.g., polyphenols) are phytochemicals found in many plant foods, and are the most abundant source of antioxidants within the diet ^(35; 36). Dietary sources of each phytochemical category are included in Table 1s.

Accumulating evidence shows that dietary constituents influence miRNA expression, thereby resulting in an array of downstream mRNA expression changes. Specifically, polyphenols in fruits and vegetables alter miRNA expression. Phenolic constituents from mango were found to modulate inflammation by regulating the expression of miR-126. Kim et al. demonstrated that mango bioactives increased miR-126 expression which in turn suppressed the phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K)/mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR)/protein kinase B (AKT) signaling axis ⁽³⁷⁾. Another study showed that pomegranate ellagitannins and anthocyanins upregulated miR-126 expression and suppressed PI3K signaling, thereby reducing mucosal inflammation in carcinogen-treated rats ⁽³⁸⁾. Last, blueberries, rich in polyphenols, showed an inhibition of atherosclerosis-related miRNAs (i.e., miRNAs miR-21, miR-146a, and miR-125b) when looking at the effect of polyphenol fractions in inflammation among RAW 264.7 cells ⁽³⁹⁾. In the context of inflammation, polyphenols from green tea (i.e., catechins) modulate the miRNA profile in white adipose tissue in mice fed a high-fat diet. Specifically, in adipose tissue, miR-335 is known to be upregulated by TNF- α , a proinflammatory cytokine⁽⁴⁰⁾.

However, the TNF- α -mediated upregulation of miR-335 in adipocytes was inhibited through catechins in green tea extract, and thereby reduced mRNA expression associated with insulin resistance and lipid metabolism (e.g., Insr, Irs1, Sirt1, and Foxo1). Thus, it is indicated that obesity leads to a pro-inflammatory state, and gene expression profiles associated with insulin resistance are counteracted by green tea extract catechins via miRNA regulation and increased lipolysis ⁽⁴⁰⁾.

In addition to polyphenols, in a recent study, Slaby et al. found that three miRNAs (miR-155, miR-23b, and miR-27b) were affected by iberin and sulforaphane (from the isothiocyanate class of dietary bioactives) in colon epithelial cell lines (NCM460 and NCM356)⁽⁴¹⁾. This study showed possible roles of miRNAs in chemoprevention through targeting multiple genes harboring SNPs (e.g., AGTR1, TNFAIP2, and SIRT5). Interestingly, DICER1, a gene involved in the generation of miRNAs, was predicted as a target of miR-23b and was significantly associated with decreased risk of sporadic colorectal cancer ⁽⁴¹⁾. Similarly, in a recent study, butyrate, a metabolite of dietary fibers, was shown to regulate miRNAs; there was a reduction of miR-106b, which may be involved in inhibition of LT97 colon adenoma cell proliferation⁽⁴²⁾. The modification of miR-106b expression might contribute to the induction of cell cycle regulatory proteins, like p21, as a mechanism of chemoprevention ⁽⁴²⁾. These studies reinforce the idea that dietary bioactives may not only influence colonic miRNA expression through their direct modulation, yet also influence secondary metabolites produced by gut microbiome (e.g., butyrate).

Gut Microbiome and Health

The human gut microbiome consists of over 100 trillion bacteria, fungi and viruses. This plethora of microbes contributes more than 150 times more genetic information to the host than the human genome itself ⁽⁴³⁾, playing a key role in host health and diseases through this genetic information. Advances in technology have improved the exploration of the human microbiome, allowing for the categorization of the gut microbiome per operational taxonomic (OTUs) units based on bacterial 16S ribosomal DNA. Now, vast studies are generating a map of the entire metagenome to better understand functional signatures of the gut microbiome, and assess one's health status [i.e., Crohn's disease ⁽⁴⁴⁾]. Diet is one of multiple factors contributing to the functional signatures of the gut microbiome. For instance, studies show long-term, high-fiber dietary exposure influences the gut microbiome in healthy young participants ⁽⁴⁵⁾ and elderly participants ⁽⁴⁶⁾, supporting the notion of diet as an important contributor to the health of the host's gut microbiome.

Types of fibers and dietary sources

Dietary fibers have two subcategories, non-fermentable/insoluble and fermentable/soluble forms, which have varying impacts on the health of the host. The division of fibers is based off of differing physiochemical characteristics [e.g., origin, solubility and viscosity, fermentability, and chemical structure ⁽⁴⁷⁾]. Both soluble and insoluble dietary fibers have beneficial physiological effects on the host [e.g., body weight management ⁽⁴⁸⁾].

Soluble fibers (e.g., pectin, guar gum, and some inulin) are present in whole grains, legumes, seeds and nuts, and some fruits and vegetables (e.g., carrots, apples)⁽⁴⁹⁾. One of the defining physiochemical characteristics of soluble fibers includes viscosity, which slows absorption of

nutrients in the intestine [e.g., glucose and lipids ⁽⁴⁷⁾] by creating a gel-like form. The capability of soluble fiber (e.g., pectin) to slow the absorption of glucose has been shown to aid preventative measures against metabolic diseases by controlling blood glucose levels ⁽⁵⁰⁾.

Insoluble dietary fibers [e.g., celluloses, hemicellulose, and fructans ⁽⁵¹⁾] are present in nuts, beans, some whole grains (e.g., whole wheat flour and brown rice), and vegetables ^(52; 53). The defining physiochemical characteristics of insoluble fiber include a bulking effect and fermentation by the gut microbiome. Insoluble dietary fiber fermentation by the host gut microbiome produces short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) as secondary by-products, aiding in a healthy microbial composition within the host gut microbiome ⁽⁴⁷⁾. SCFAs are critical to the health of the host due to their potential immunological influences [e.g., butyrate's capability to increase expression of antibacterial and host defense genes ⁽⁵⁴⁾]. A fiber-deprived gut microbiome has shown to increase disease susceptibility due to a reduction in protective mucus, which is utilized as a defense layer to block pathogens from entering the system ⁽⁵⁵⁾, confirming the beneficial impact of fiber on the health of the host.

Prebiotics were originally defined as "non-digestible compounds that, when consumed, induce changes in composition and/or activity of the gastrointestinal bacteria, thus causing benefit(s) upon host health" ⁽⁵⁶⁾. Prebiotics include, but are not limited to, insoluble fibers. Consumption of prebiotics (e.g., β -glucan, xylooligosaccharides, and pure inulin) has shown to influence gut microbiota diversity and to increase production of SCFAs ^(52; 57; 58; 59). Positive functional characteristics of prebiotics have been reported including, but not limited to: (a) selective fermentation, (b) modulation of gut pH, (c) fecal bulking, (d) the prevention of gut colonization by pathogens, and (e) the control of putrefactive bacteria, thus reducing the host's exposure to toxic metabolites ⁽⁶⁰⁾.

Production of SCFAs

SCFAs are produced by the gut microbiota through the fermentation of carbohydrates ^(50; 52) and other non-absorbable nutrients ^(57; 59). The most abundant SCFAs include acetate, propionate, and butyrate ^(61; 62), and represent 90-95% of all SCFAs produced in the colon ^(50; 58; 59). SCFAs are utilized by downstream bacterial species (cross feeding) and/or directly by the host as nutrient sources. Specifically, butyrate was frequently reported to be involved in other functions such as immune regulation ⁽⁶³⁾, cell growth ^(64; 65), intestinal barrier function ⁽⁶⁶⁾, and ion transport ⁽⁶⁷⁾.

Effects of dietary fibers on epithelial barrier functions

The human intestine is a tubular organ, with the outer-most layer made of muscular tissue and the inner-most layer consisting of a single layer of enterocytes interfacing between the host inner tissue and the exterior intestinal environment. The single layered enterocytes are concatenated through tight junctions (TJs) to form a defense for food-borne pathogens or other ingested toxic compounds ⁽⁶⁸⁾. The construction of TJs is maintained by enterocytes' histological development and signaling pathways, such as tumor necrosis factor- α ⁽⁶⁹⁾. Without this maintenance, TJs are the attack point for pathogenic bacteria to invade the host, resulting in permeability and leading to destructive intravenous electrolyte exchange, microbial dysbiosis, and diarrhea ⁽⁶⁹⁾. Dietary fibers influence epithelial barrier functions through the production of SCFAs, specifically butyrate. Butyrate has a beneficial effect on epithelial barrier function, and is known to even nourish TJs (e.g., beta defensin, cingulin, ZO-1 and ZO-2 proteins) in chicken jejunal and cecal explants ⁽⁷⁰⁾. It is suggested that butyrate enhances the TJs through activating Akt/mTOR pathways and ATP replenishment ⁽⁷¹⁾. Another potential function of dietary butyrate

includes the repression of interleukin 10 (IL-10) receptor-dependent claudin-2, thereby promoting barrier function by repressing the leak-flux mechanism responsible for diarrhea ⁽⁷²⁾.

Anti-inflammatory effects of dietary fibers

The gut functions as one of the largest immune systems in humans, with physical (i.e., barrier function) and biochemical defenses ⁽⁷³⁾. Once triggered, the pro-inflammatory response is the primary reaction to pathogens ⁽⁷⁴⁾. Cells are then differentiated into multiple sub-types of immune cells as a natural response ⁽⁷⁵⁾. These epithelial cells are constantly encountering pathogens and may frequently activate the immune response, resulting in immunologic diseases [e.g., inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) and autoimmune diseases ^(76; 77)]. Anti-inflammation (i.e., inhibitor of excessive inflammation) is needed to maintain immune homeostasis. Butyrate is known to act as an anti-inflammatory through its modulation of cytokine production, kinase activity, and immune-associated signaling pathways. Butyrate has been linked to multiple anti-inflammatory mechanisms, including the up-regulation of immunosuppressive IL-10 ⁽⁷⁸⁾, nuclear factor (NF)-κB ⁽⁷⁹⁾, and histone deacetylase ^(80; 81). Thus, supplementation of butyrate dense dietary fiber may counteract the severity of IBD and other inflammatory syndromes ^(79; 82; 83).

Phytochemicals and Gut Microbiome

The term 'phytochemical' broadly encompasses all plant-derived chemicals. However, the term 'phytochemical' typically is used to refer to small non-essential nutrients with health-promoting actions ⁽⁸⁴⁾. About 90%-95% of phytochemicals reach the colon, and are transformed by the resident colonic microbiota ⁽⁸⁵⁾, yielding bioavailable metabolites. The absorption of phytochemicals have proven beneficial to the health of the host, as being cardioprotective ^(86; 87),

and protective against glucose toxicity ⁽⁸⁸⁾. Additionally, there has been a link with an increase in phytochemicals (i.e., polyphenols) and prevention in metabolic syndrome ^(89; 90), as well as a potential link to phytochemicals (i.e., hesperidin) and beneficial effects on colorectal cancer ⁽⁹¹⁾. Last, unabsorbed dietary phytochemicals can directly modulate the microbiota. For instance, phenolic compounds from tea leaves inhibited growth and adhesion of *Clostridium Spp., E. coli,* and *S. Typhumurium* ⁽⁹²⁾.

Carotenoids and their impacts on gut microbiome

Carotenoids have been linked to a decreased risk of chronic diseases ⁽⁹³⁾, and to the health of the gut microbiome. The effect of carotenoids, commonly found in apiaceous vegetables, on the gut microbiome has been examined previously in two studies. Ramos et al. analyzed the carotenoid source of Tucumã oil and its effect on microbial diversity and SCFA production in cows. Results indicated the use of Tucumã oil as a carotenoid source favorably shifted the gut microbiome. ⁽⁹⁴⁾. Comparatively, a long-term randomized control study in humans analyzed the relationship between colonic mucosal bacteria and serum carotenoid concentrations. A shift in 11 operational taxonomic units were associated with higher serum carotenoid levels, as well as other factors (e.g., body mass index, smoking, diet). Thus, indicating both behavioral and metabolic factors may impact the bioavailability of carotenoids to the gut microbiome ⁽⁹³⁾.

Glucosinolates and their impacts on gut microbiome

The effect of glucosinolates, sulfur-containing dietary compounds, on the gut microbiome has only been examined previously in one study. This gap in literature is surprising, as their benefits benefits against chronic disease, such as cancers, are well known ^(95; 96; 97). In this study,

Kaczmarek et al. found β-diversity alterations, indicating that bacterial communities were impacted by broccoli feeding⁽⁹⁸⁾. Additionally, broccoli consumption significantly altered a few key metabolic pathways: endocrine system, transport and catabolism, and energy metabolism ⁽⁹⁸⁾. Clearly, further studies are warranted in the context of the disease preventive potential of cruciferous vegetables through gut microbiome modulation.

Cruciferous Vegetables and Immune Functions

The consumption of cruciferous vegetables has many health benefits, as they are a good source of glucosinolates and the SCFA butyrate when digested by gastrointestinal microbiota (e.g., *Eubacterium rectale*). In a recent study looking at fiber fermentation by gastrointestinal microbiota, vegetables within the cruciferous family (i.e., broccoli and cauliflower) ranked among the highest in total dietary fiber, substrate disappearance during fermentation, and SCFA production compared to other vegetables (i.e., carrot, celery, onion, radish, cucumber, and lettuce). Specifically, broccoli and cauliflower provided a good source of butyrate, a SCFA⁽⁹⁹⁾. Butyrate plays an essential role in immune defense via the maintenance of the epithelial barrier function, as previously noted. This beneficial effect on the intestinal epithelial barrier has been linked to therapeutic and preventive effects against a number of diseases [i.e., cardiovascular disease ⁽¹⁰⁰⁾, hypertension ⁽¹⁰¹⁾, inflammatory disorders ^(102; 103; 104), and metabolic diseases ⁽¹⁰⁵⁾]. These beneficial effects include, but are not limited to, maintaining TJs within the epithelial wall ⁽¹⁰⁶⁾, and mediating immune homeostasis via epithelial biosynthesis of retinoic acid ⁽¹⁰⁷⁾. Thus, cruciferous vegetables (i.e., broccoli) continues to suggest an essential role in immune functions of an individual through the production of the SCFA butyrate via gastrointestinal microbiota digestion.

Additionally, cruciferous vegetables provide the main source of the glucosinolate class of phytochemicals in the diet ⁽¹⁰⁸⁾. Glucosinolates can be hydrolyzed into various secondary metabolites (i.e., isothiocyanates) ⁽¹⁰⁹⁾. With the link between cruciferous vegetables secondary metabolites and therapeutic/preventive effects on a multitude of diseases, the inclusion of these vegetables is vital in dietary intervention of the gut microbiome. More research on the impact of broccoli on the gut microbiome via secondary metabolite production (e.g., isothiocyanates and SCFA) is needed, as only one article has surfaced when searched. Specifically, the impact of broccoli's role in immune function via gut microbiome modulation is relatively unknown, which is somewhat unexpected given its frequent consumption. However, the impact of the SCFA butyrate on immune function via the maintenance of the epithelial barrier has been well established in literature.

Apiaceous Vegetables and Immune Functions

Currently there is a gap in the literature regarding apiaceous vegetables and immune function, however some evidence exists for a role in reduction of inflammation. Apiaceous vegetable dietary constituents, such as falcarinol (FaOH) and falcarindiol (FaDOH, play a primary role in this reduction of inflammation. In a recent study, Kobaek-Larsen et al. reported anti-inflammatory potential of apiaceous vegetables; it was found that FaOH and FaDOH inhibit NF-KB signaling and its downstream inflammatory markers (e.g., COX-2) ⁽¹¹⁰⁾. Further, it was reported that FaOH reduces inflammation via modulating Nrf2 mRNA ⁽¹¹¹⁾. Nrf2 is a transcription factor that upregulates the expression of antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, and cytoprotective enzymes ⁽¹¹²⁾. Additionally, in rats, FaOH and FaDOH modified intestinal microbiota composition by influencing the growth of *Lactobacillus reuteri* and *Turicibacter* ⁽¹¹³⁾.

Further investigation is needed regarding the relationship between apiaceous vegetables and inflammatory markers, especially in the context of gut microbial modulation.

Crosstalk Between Gut MicroRNA and Gut Microbiome: Implications in Infants

Studies have showed that the gut microbiota could be regulated by host-secreted miRNAs and, at the same time, the gut microbiota may affect the host by modulating various host miRNAs. To be specific, gut microbes and their metabolites possess a potential to regulate gene expression in intestinal epithelial cells via miRNA modulation and activation of multiple signaling pathways and diverse immune responses. This results in a bidirectional crosstalk between gut miRNA and the gut microbiome ⁽¹¹⁴⁾. In line with this, germ-free antibiotic-treated mice had significantly more fecal miRNA compared to controls with pathogen-free microbiota, indicating that gut microbes contribute to a specific miRNA signature ⁽¹¹⁵⁾. In the study, reduction of luminal miRNAs was associated with a shift in the gut microbiota. It was proposed that host-produced miRNAs are exported into the intestinal lumen as exosomes that are able to drive miRNA to the gut bacteria where they regulate bacteria gene transcription programs ⁽¹¹⁵⁾.

As discussed above, clearly the gastrointestinal microbiota is a key factor in optimizing immunity; this is well accepted considering that diverse health benefits (in an array of disease models) can be achieved via modulation of gut microbiome. The foundation of one's gut microbiome is contingent upon 1) acquiring microbiota via mother's milk in infancy and 2) early dietary habits ⁽¹¹⁶⁾. In adults, short-term dietary intervention studies may show change within the microbiota, however maintaining microbial changes in a long-term intervention study has previously been shown to be difficult ⁽¹¹⁷⁾. Therefore, it is vital to establish a healthy gut microbiome as early as possible to ensure maximum health benefits throughout life ⁽¹¹⁸⁾. In the

first years of life (i.e., years 1-3) the microbiota and immune system are not yet matured or established ⁽¹¹⁹⁾, and therefore offer an opportune time to alter the gut microbiome via diet intervention. Thus, infancy proves a critical age group to target food-based intervention in hopes to reduce disease risk and increase immune function. Further, understanding the bidirectional crosstalk between gut miRNA and the gut microbiome would broaden our knowledge as to how the early establishment of the gut microbiome is mediated by host miRNAs, and if so, how diets play roles into mediating host miRNA.

Chapter 2

Methods

Specific Aim and Hypothesis

This study aimed to determine the effects of short-term feeding of broccoli and carrot to infants on fecal miRNA. We hypothesized that broccoli and/or carrot would modulate fecal miRNA expression profiles, thereby potentially targeting key mRNAs involved in innate immunity.

Study Design

The study is a randomized controlled intervention design and each participant provided baseline data prior to their respective vegetable intervention. By the time of recruitment, participating infants were four to five months old thereby they could start the intervention (i.e., semi-solid vegetable food) at the age of six months. The justification for the intervention timing is two-fold: (1) World Health Organization (WHO) recommends starting solid foods at the age of six months ⁽¹²⁰⁾, and (2) previous studies underscored the importance of the establishment of healthy intestinal microbiota in the first three years of life ⁽¹¹⁹⁾. The participants were followed for five days.

This study consisted of three intervention groups: (1) control group (CON); (2) carrot group (CRT); and (3) broccoli group (BROC). The CON group participants consumed only breast milk and/or formula, without any vegetables for the intervention period. This would be consistent with the infant's normal diet previously, as we excluded participants who had previous exposure to solid foods. During the intervention period, the CRT group and BROC group consumed carrot puree product and broccoli puree product, respectively, in addition to breast milk and/or formula.

For the vegetable puree, commercially available, frozen, pureed baby food products were purchased from Harvest to Highchair (Charleston, SC, USA). As the product was raw puree, the company did not provide nutritional information on their product's packaging. According to the USDA database, 2 oz of raw broccoli provides 19 kilocalories, 1.5 g of total dietary fiber, 25.85 mg of calcium, 0.4 mg of iron, 175 mg of potassium, 49.05 mg of vitamin C, and 17.05 µg vitamin A. A serving of 2 oz of raw carrots provides 23 kilocalories, 1.6 g of total dietary fiber, 18.75 mg of calcium, 0.17 mg of iron, 182.2 mg of potassium, 3.35 mg of vitamin C, and 475.5 µg vitamin A ⁽¹²¹⁾. Commercial baby food products were chosen for the study, rather than preparing the diet in the lab, thereby providing consistent, well controlled products and enhancing applicability of the study for the general public.

The study lasted a total of five days, starting on the participant's sixth month of age marker. On the first day (Day 0), diapers with fecal matter were collected for characterization of baseline miRNAs. Also, a food recall for the past 10 days (Day -10 through Day 0) was collected; the food recall was provided when subjects (in our study, parents of participating infants) agreed to participate in the study. Through the food recall, information such as amount, types (i.e., breast milk, formula or both), when, and how frequently the participating babies consumed breast milk and/or formula, was recorded. The food recall example is shown in Figure 1. The puree diets (either broccoli or carrot puree) were introduced from Day 1 through Day 3 (i.e.,

3 consecutive days: 2 oz per day). During the intervention period (i.e., Day 1 - Day 3), the CON group participants continued consuming breast milk and/or formula only. The WHO recommends complimentary food at age six to eight months to be offered 1-2 times a day (120). Therefore, our study offered 2 oz of vegetable puree a day; this allows for participating babies to consume the vegetable puree diets 1-2 times per day. All feeding information was collected

using our food recall form. The study design, diaper collection schedule, and dietary intervention information are depicted in Figure 2. This thesis is apart of a larger research project, which extends the intervention, diaper collection, and participants for a total of 30 days. Figure 2 shows the study design for the larger project; however, this thesis stops on Day 4.

Participant Recruitment

Participants were recruited in the Northwest Arkansas region (Washington and Benton counties, AR, USA) for one year (August, 2018- August, 2019). The recruitment was conducted via online news publication (e.g., University of Arkansas News), posted flyers, notification to local daycares, and personal recommendation. Inclusion criteria for participants included: four to five months old at the time of enrollment; willing to avoid over-the-counter and/or prescription medications; willing to exclude certain fruits, vegetables, and herbs from Day -10 through Day 8; willing to comply with the study protocol; and no plan to travel during the study duration. Exclusion criteria included: liver, kidney, or intestinal disorder history; necessary prescription medications; necessary over-the-counter medications; known allergies and/or intolerances to broccoli and carrots; plans to move out of Northwest Arkansas during the study period. If the participants had started solid foods prior to the intervention period, they were excluded from the study. The recruitment was not limited by milk source, breastfed nor formula fed infants. A total of 14 participants were recruited. Two participants dropped out due to occurrence of illness, and one participant failed to comply with the protocol, resulting in a total of 11 participants. The 11 participants were randomly assigned to three groups: CON(n=3), CRT(n=4), and BROC(n=4). Participant demographics (i.e., ethnicity and sex) is provided in Table 2.

Participant Compliance

As aforementioned, participant compliance was monitored using food recalls; each participant received two food recall forms for (1) Day -10 through Day -1; (2) Day 0 through Day 4. The first food recall aimed to gather information as to typical feeding patterns of the infants prior to the study intervention. The second food recall tracked how much of the intervention vegetable was consumed in addition to other diet consumption (e.g., breast milk and/or formula) during the period. In addition, fecal collection questionnaires were provided for asked to record time of diaper collection as well as stool sample conditions (e.g., consistency and color).

Stool Collection

Fecal collection was conducted in the best temperature sensitive way available for the study and participants. Each participant received a cooler with frozen ice packs for diaper collection; participants were instructed to keep the ice packs frozen until the day of the collection where they would put them in the cooler. When a dirty diaper occurred, the participants were instructed to put the diaper in a plastic zip-lock bag and placed in the cooler until the designated collection time. All fecal samples given that day were collected, transferred to the lab, and then stored at -80°C until further analyses.

Fecal RNA Extraction

Fecal RNA from Day 0 and Day 4 was isolated using the RNeasy PowerMicrobiome kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). In short, 0.25 g of stool was placed into a PowerBead tube, and then mixed with 650 μ L PM1/ β ME at maximum vortex speed for 10 minutes. After, the tube was centrifuged at 13,000 × g for two minutes and the supernatant was transferred to a clean

collection tube. Next, 150 µL of IRS solution was incubated at 4°C for five minutes and centrifuged at $13,000 \times g$ for one minute. Avoiding the pellet, the supernatant was transferred to a clean tube. A solution of 650 µL of PM3 and 650 µL of PM4 was added to each tube. The resulting supernatant was added to a MB RNA Spin Column and centrifuged at $13,000 \times g$ for one minute; this step was repeated until all the supernatant had been processed through the spin column. Next, 650 µL of PM5 was added to the MB RNA Spin Column and centrifuged at $13,000 \times g$ for one minute. In the center of the column, 50 µL of DNase 1 solution was added and incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. After, 400 µL of solution PM7 was added and centrifuged at $13,000 \times g$ for one minute. Next, 650 µL of solution PM5 was added and centrifuged for one minute. Then, 650 μ L of solution PM4 was added and centrifuged. After discarding the flow through, the MB RNA Spin Column was placed into a clean 2 mL collection tube. Lastly, 50 μ L of RNase-free water was added to the center of the filter membrane and incubated for one minute. The water was centrifuged at $13,000 \times g$ for one minute, and the RNA extraction was completed. The quality of isolated RNA was assessed using the conventional A260/280 ratio and the A260/230 ratio measurement (SpectraMax i3x; Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA, USA). RNA samples were stored in test tubes in -80°C.

Profiling Fecal MiRNAs

Once we confirmed that all extracted RNA samples had a 280/260 ratio of \geq 1.9 and a 260/230 ratio of \geq 1.8, extracted RNA was normalized to a single concentration (33 ng/µL) and then loaded into 96-well plates. The 96-well plates were sealed and shipped on dry ice to the University of Minnesota Genomic Center (Minneapolis, MN, USA). Fecal miRNA profiling was performed using the NanoString nCounter platform (NanoString, Seattle, WA, USA). The pre-

built panel for human miRNA (nCounter Human v3 miRNA panel) was used, in which a total of 827 different miRNA were analyzed.

Statistical Analyses and Bioinformatics Analyses

MiRNAs from Day 0 and Day 4 were analyzed using Nanostring nCounter platform to examine impacts of short-term dietary intervention of the vegetables on fecal miRNA expression. First, to ensure that differentially expressed miRNAs were due to dietary intervention and not by other factors, such as infant growth, we normalized the miRNA expression data with their respective baseline which is the data obtained at D0. After, the miRNAs differentially expressed in BROC or CRT were separately compared to the CON by a two-tailed Welch's *t* test. A *p*-value of less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant (Microsoft Excel; Microsoft, Redmond, WA, USA). Data are expressed as mean \pm standard error of mean (SEM).

After, for the miRNA dataset, a short-list of differentially expressed genes (DEGs) was generated, using the criteria of miRNA showing a *p*-value < 0.05 and fold change $> \pm 1.5$. The DEGs were subjected to the IPA software to predict potential mRNA targets, and potentially affected signaling pathways in response to BROC or CRT intervention. After, the predicted mRNA targets were subjected to PANTHER to assess over-represented, or under-represented biological processes and molecular functions in response to BROC or CRT intervention (available at pantherdb.org). We included the top 15 biological processes and molecular functions based on fold enrichment for CRT and BROC.

Chapter 3

Results

Effects of CRT Intervention

Identification of differentially expressed miRNAs in response to CRT intervention

In order to explore impact of CRT intervention on colon miRNA profile, we conducted miRNA expression profiling on infants' fecal samples who were fed two ounces of carrots, per day, over three days. Based on the criteria mentioned above to be considered differentially expressed, a total of 22 miRNAs were included in our DEG list. Of the 22 miRNAs modulated, 14 miRNAs were up-regulated and 8 miRNAs were down-regulated. Those up-regulated by the CRT intervention were miR-1253, miR-130a-3p, miR-146a-5p, miR-147a, miRNA-193-3p, miR-3127-5p, miR-3144-3p, miR-365b-5p, miR-374c-5p, miR-376b-3p, miR-561-5p, miR-595, miR-603, and miR-627-5p. Down-regulated miRNAs by CRT intervention were miR-200c-3p, miR-2116-5p, miR-300, miR-320a-3p, miR-378b, miR-508-5p, miR-521, and miR-885-3p (Table 3).

Computational analysis of miRNA from CRT intervention: prediction of target mRNAs

The twenty-two miRNAs considered differentially expressed were subjected to IPA analysis in order to predict their downstream target mRNAs. Per IPA target prediction, eight miRNAs (miR–130a-3p, miR-146a-5p, miR-147a, miR-193a-3p, miR-200b-3p, miR-320b, miR-378a-3p, and miR-521) collectively targeted 132 mRNAs. It was predicted that some miRNAs targeted only one mRNA (e.g., miR-147a and miR-521) while the others targeted more than one mRNAs (e.g., miR-130a-3p, miR-320a-3p, miR-378b). Of note, it was predicted that miR-146a-5p targets a total of 80 mRNA from CRT intervention, which is the majority of the 132 mRNAs predicted to be influenced by CRT. miR-193a-3p was predicted to target nine mRNAs [e.g., cyclin D1 (CCND1), E2F transcription factor 6 (E2F6), erb-b2 receptor tyrosine kinase 4 (ERBB4), estrogen receptor 1 (ESR1), MCL1 apoptosis regulator, BCL2 family member (MCL1), plasminogen activator, urokinase (PLAU), protein tyrosine kinase 2 (PTK2), and ribosomal protein S6 kinase, 70kDa, polypeptide 2 (RPS6KB2)] whereas miR-200b targets 23 mRNAs [BRACA1 associated protein 1 (BAP1), engulfment and cell motility 2 (ELMO2), erbb2 interacting protein (ERBIN), ERBB receptor feedback inhibitor 1 (ERRFI1), formin homology 2 domain containing 1 (FHOD1), forkhead box F2 (FOXF2), gem (nuclear organelle0 associated protein 2 (GEMIN2), gse1 coiled-coil protein (GSE1), kelch-like family member 20 (KLHL20), myristoylated alanine rich protein kinase C substrate (MARCKS), phospholipase C gamma (PLCG1), protein phosphatase, Mg2+/Mn2+ dependent 1F (PPM1F), phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN), protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 12 (PTPN12), protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 13 (PTPN13), protein tyrosine phosphatase receptor type D (PTPRD), arginine-glutamic acid dipeptise (RE) repeats (RERE), WASP family member 3 (WASF3), WD repeat domain 37 (WDR37), zinc finger E-box binding homebox 1 (ZEB1), zinc finger E-box binding homebox 2 (ZEB2), and zinc finger protein, FOG family member 2 (ZFPM2)]. No mRNA targets were identified by IPA for the remaining 14 miRNAs (Table 3).

Gene Ontology prediction of targeted mRNAs in CRT intervention

The PANTHER over-representation tool was used to identify biological processes and molecular functions that were over-represented in the identified target mRNAs. The top 15 identified biological processes and top 15 molecular functions of predicted target mRNAs in CRT intervention group are shown in the Table 5 and Table 6, respectively. Eight over-

represented biological processes had a fold enrichment greater than 100, with p < 0.001. Additionally, five over-represented mRNA molecular functions had a fold enrichment greater than 60, with p < 0.001. Of note, all of the top three molecular functions significantly overrepresented involved interleukin-1 activity, including 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity,' 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity,' and 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding.' The targeted mRNA identified in our dataset are associated with 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity' included interleukin 1 receptor type 1 (IL1R1) and interleukin 1 receptor like 2 (IL1RL2). The identified target mRNAs, associated with 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity', include interleukin 1 receptor accessory protein (IL1RAP), IL1R1, IL1RL2, and interleukin 1 receptor accessory protein-like 2 (IL1RAPL2) (Table 5). Lastly, molecular function 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' was associated with seven interleukin mRNAs. MRNAs identified include toll like receptor 9 (TLR9), IL1RAP, interleukin 36 alpha (IL36A), interleukin 1 family member 10 (ILF10), interleukin 36 gamma (IL36G), interleukin 37 (IL37), interleukin 36 receptor antagonist (IL36RN), and interleukin 36 betta (IL36B) as targeted mRNA from our dataset. All biological processes and molecular functions were significantly different in terms of fold enrichment (Table 5 and Table 6).

Effects of Broccoli Intervention

Identification of differentially expressed miRNA in response to BROC intervention

Similar to the CRT intervention, in order to identify global impacts of BROC intervention on colonic miRNAs, we conducted miRNA expression profiling using fecal samples from infants who received two ounces of broccoli, per day, over three days. Based on the criteria aforementioned, a total of 20 miRNAs were included in our list. Of the 20 miRNAs modulated,

nine miRNAs were up-regulated and 11 miRNAs were down-regulated. Those up-regulated by the BROC intervention were: miR-146a-5p, miR-190b, miR-22-3p, miR-3934-5p, miR-409-5p, miR-520f-3p, miR-548i, miR-573, and miR-612. Those down-regulated by BROC intervention were: miR-205-5p, miR-2116-5p, miR-329-3p, miR-361-5p, miR-3613-3p, miR-4425, miR-4443, miR-499a-3p, miR-503-3p, miR-579-5p, and miR-596 (Table 4).

Computational analysis of miRNA from BROC intervention: prediction of target mRNAs

Twenty miRNAs met the screening criteria for IPA analysis to predict target mRNAs. Six miRNAs collectively targeted 101 mRNAs from our dataset. MiR-361-5p only targeted one mRNA while others were predicted to interact with multiple transcripts (e.g., miR-22-3p targeting five mRNAs [bone morphogenetic protein 7 (BMP7), ESR1, MYC associated factor (MAX), peroxisome proliferator activated receptor alpha (PPARA), and serum response factor (SRF)]. No targets were identified by IPA for the remaining 14 miRNAs (Table 4).

Gene Ontology prediction of targeted mRNAs in BROC intervention

Similarly, the PANTHER over-representation tool was utilized to identify biological processes and molecular functions that were significantly over-represented by the predicted mRNA targets in the BROC group. Table 7 and Table 8 display the top 15 enriched biological processes and the top 15 molecular functions of predicted mRNAs in broccoli-fed infants. Eight significantly over-represented mRNA biological processes had a fold enrichment greater than 100, with p < 0.001. In particular, 'Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response' and 'Regulation of natural killer cell differentiation', with identified mRNAs peptidoglycan recognition protein 2 (PGLYRP2) and peptidoglycan

recognition protein 1 (PGLYRP1), were found to be over-represented (Table 7). Additionally, three over-represented mRNA molecular functions had a fold enrichment greater than 100, with p < 0.001; two molecular functions significantly over-represented, were involved with interleukin-1 activity. These included 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity' with identified mRNAs IL1R1, IL1RAPL2, and 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity' with the identified mRNAs being IL1RAP, IL1R1, IL1RL, and IL1RAPL2. Lastly, 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' was over-represented with a fold enrichment of 94.35 and a p<0.001; identified mRNAs from our dataset for 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' included TLR9, IL1RAP, IL36A, ILF10, IL36G, IL37, interleukin 36 receptor antagonist (IL36RN), and IL36B (Table 8).

Chapter 4

Discussion

A global miRNA profiling analysis was conducted to determine effects of short-term feeding of broccoli and carrot on infants' fecal miRNAs. In both CRT and BROC intervention, miR-146a-5p was upregulated and was predicted to target 80 mRNAs per the IPA target prediction algorithm (Table 3 and Table 4). Functional characteristics of these predicted target mRNAs include tumor suppression, immune response, and inflammatory regulation.

Regarding the immune response, the miR-146a-5p predicted to targeted signaling pathway is involved with TLR4; it is well established that the TLR4 signaling pathway plays an important role in activating the innate immune response ⁽¹²²⁾. Similarly, TLR1 was a predicted target by miR-146a-5p, which plays a critical role in pathogen recognition as well activating innate immunity ⁽¹²³⁾. Additionally, CRT also upregulated miR-130a-3p, which was predicted to target CSF1 (Table 3); CSF1 is critical for innate immunity and inflammatory processes through its capability to promote proinflammatory chemokines ⁽¹²³⁾. These three predicted target mRNAs (i.e., TLR1, TLR4, and CSF1) show the potential for dietary supplementation of carrots to increase the innate immunity in infants. This is particularly important for infant participants, as an increase in innate immunity may decrease the rate of early infection early on ^(124; 125; 126).

Other immune functions related miR-146a-5p's target mRNAs include C-reactive protein (CRP), complement factor H (CFH), component of inhibitor of NF-κB kinase complex (CHUK), CD40 molecule (CD40), and TNF receptor associated factor 6 (TRAF6). CRP supports host defense through recognition of pathogens and damaged cells of the host and to initiate their elimination while CFH protein regulates host immune response through destroying pathogens, initiation of inflammatory responses, and removal of debris from cells and tissues ⁽¹²³⁾. In

addition, CHUK (a target mRNA of miR-146a-5p) is known to participate in the canonical IKK complex by NF-κB activation and phosphorylates inhibitors of NF-κB on serine residues. NF-κB transitions to the nucleus and activates the transcription of hundreds of genes involved with immune response, growth control, or protection against apoptosis ⁽¹²³⁾. CD40 protein is responsible for mediating a variety of immune and inflammatory responses; including T-cell dependent immunoglobulin class switching, memory B cell development, and germinal center formation ⁽¹²³⁾. Last, TRAF6 may mediate CD40 signal, thus proving critical in immunoglobulin production regulation ⁽¹²³⁾. This evidence in literature collectively proposes that carrot supplementation may aid in an infant's capability to fight off disease after exposure, and could benefit the infant's immunity. As an upregulation of miR-146a-5p is predicted to impact these genes directly, it is yet to be seen the reach of beneficial impacts enacted by these targeted mRNAs.

CRT intervention may be related with tumor suppression as well. The miR-146a-5p (which was upregulated by the CRT) was predicted to target mRNAs, C-C motif chemokine ligand 8 (CCL8), BRCA1 DNA repair associated (BRCA1), and cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor 3 (CDKN3). The role of CCL8 still remains relatively unknown, however an increase of CCL8 expression has been linked to multiple cancers (e.g., squamous cell ⁽¹²⁷⁾, and cervical ⁽¹²⁸⁾). In contrast, BRCA1 is well known to provide instructions for tumor suppression proteins, therefore aiding in the maintenance of the rate of cell proliferation ⁽¹²³⁾. Lastly, CDKN3 is related with cell cycle regulation and is known to be abnormally expressed (e.g., deleted, mutated, or overexpressed) in multiple cancers ^(123; 129; 130). In addition, in the context of cancer, predicted target mRNAs of miR-147a-5p include MCL1 apoptosis regulator, BCL2 family member (MCL1). MCL1 inhibits apoptosis in isoform 1, and its overexpression has been linked to lung

cancer progression and decrease survival rates ^(123; 131; 132). The miR-200c-3p, downregulated in the CRT intervention, was predicted to target BRCA1 associated protein 1 (BP1) and PTEN. Both of which act a tumor suppressors, regulating cell proliferation ⁽¹²³⁾. As these predicted target mRNAs are related with tumor development as well as progression (e.g., cell proliferation), carrot supplementation has the potential to aid in preventing growth of tumors as infants' bodies continue to grow and mature.

Lastly, when comparing CRT to CON, there were multiple targeted mRNAs involved in inflammatory processes through miRNA upregulation and downregulation. Upregulation of miR-146a-5p by CRT intervention was predicted to target multiple interleukins and cytokines (Table 3), as well as other supportive mRNAs [e.g., chemokine receptor 3(CCR), Fas associated via death domain (FADD), interferon regulatory factor 5 (IRF5), nitric oxide synthase 2 (NOS2), and signal transducer and activator of transcription 1 (STAT1)]. FADD, IRF5, and NOS2 are involved in the synthesis and development of various interleukins and T-cells ⁽¹²³⁾. Targeted mRNA CCR is associated with acute inflammatory response ⁽¹³³⁾. STAT1 is associated with the IL-17 pathway, and interferon-alpha/beta and interferon-gamma signaling pathways. These pathways are critical in the immune defense against bacteria and viruses ⁽¹²³⁾. Additionally, the upregulation of miR-130a-3p was predicted to target CSF1, which promotes the release of proinflammatory chemokines ⁽¹²³⁾. These results suggestion the role of key miRNAs influenced by CRT may play in regulating inflammation, which is further supported by the previously established anti-inflammatory effects of apiaceous vegetables, such as carrots ^(110; 134).

PANTHER analysis identified multiple biological processes and molecular functions, changed in the CRT intervention. Specific to immune function, the biological process 'Positive regulation of interleukin-12 biosynthetic process' had a significant fold change, and was

predicted to be influenced by mRNAs, TRAF6, LBT, TLR4. Interleukin 12 has an essential role in promoting T helper cell responses, therefore is found in cell-mediated immunity ⁽¹³⁵⁾. Likewise, many predicted molecular functions support these immunological processes potentially influenced by CRT intervention. For example, the predictions of 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity' targeted by IL1R1 and IL1RL2, 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity' targeted by IL1RAP, IL1R1, IL1RL2, and IL1RAPL2, and 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' targeted by TLR9, IL1RAP, IL36A, ILF10, IL36G, IL37, IL36RN, and IL36B. The interleukin 1 family (e.g., IL18, IL36, IL37, IL38) have been recognized for their pivotal roles in inflammation and immunity. Specifically, Interleukin 1 family members participates in therapeutic and preventative measures in autoimmunity and auto-inflammation ⁽¹³⁶⁾. These predicted biological processes and molecular functions display the potential of CRT to influence inflammatory processes.

Additionally, multiple biological processes involving macrophages were predicted to be influenced. Biological processes 'Positive regulation of cellular response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor stimulus,' Positive regulation of response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor,' 'Regulation of response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor,' and 'Regulation of cellular response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor stimulus' were predicted to be targeted by mRNAs, CSF1 and TLR4. Macrophages are central to the innate immune system, and plays a role in inflammation through release of cytokines ⁽¹³⁷⁾. The prediction of these four macrophage biological processes are supported by the prediction of cytokine molecular functions. Molecular function 'Cytokine receptor activity' was related with IL12RN2, IL1RAP, CCR3, CXCR4, IL1R1, IL1RL2, and IL1RAPL2. Collectively, these biological processes and

molecular functions suggest the potential of CRT intervention to impact the human infants' innate immunity.

In the BROC intervention, we found a total of 20 miRNAs differentially expressed in fecal samples. Unique to the BROC intervention, we observed a downregulation in miR-205-5p. When subjected to IPA analysis, predicted targeted mRNAs of miR-205-5p included ATP1A1, INPPL1, and PTEN; as previously discussed, PTEN is a tumor suppressor (which can target by miR-200c-3p in the CRT intervention). This is unsurprising, as miRNAs have multiple targets, and multiple miRNAs can target a single mRNA ⁽¹³⁸⁾. The three mRNAs predicted to be targeted by miR-205-5p proposes broccoli's potential capability to impact multiple systems within the body (i.e., Na+/K+ ATPase protein pump, insulin regulation, and tumor suppression), thereby the potential to have protective or therapeutic effects on multiple diseases (e.g., cancer, blood pressure, diabetes). ATP1A1 is a gene that produces one part of Na+/K+ ATPase protein pump; this pump is particularly important in adrenal glands and influences blood pressure in the body ⁽¹²³⁾. Additionally, INPPL1 encodes SH2-containing 5'-inositol phosphatase, which aids in the regulation of insulin⁽¹²³⁾. Together, these target mRNAs show the potential of miRNAs supporting broccoli's impact on metabolic diseases (e.g., diabetes, hypertension) after phytonutrient absorption by the gut microbiome ^(139; 140). As childhood metabolic diseases are on the rise world-wide, the beneficial effects of INPPL1 and ATP1A1 on insulin regulation and blood pressure may aid in the health of infants through dietary interventions. This would be an important next step for future studies, in order to fully understand the reach of BROC intervention of the long-term health of an infant.

Lastly, when BROC intervention had a predicted increase in immunoregulatory mRNAs, indicating a potential role in the immune system of the infant. Of note, the BROC also

upregulated miR-146a-5p, which targeted a total of 80 mRNA when subjected to IPA. As expected, the predicted target mRNAs were identical with those identified in the CRT intervention (e.g., TLR4, TLR1, CSF1, CRP, CFH, CHUK, CD40, and TRAF6) and many are discussed in detail above. Of note, IRAK1 is a putative serine/theonine kinase that is associated with interleukin-1 receptor, which is critical in innate immune response against pathogens ⁽¹²³⁾. Additionally, CCR, FADD, IRF5, NOS2, and STAT1, indicate potential impacts of broccoli supplementation on inflammatory responses. In addition, the BROC group showed decreased expression of miR-361-5p when compared to the CON, which was predicted to target activation induced cytidine deaminase (AICDA). AICDA is a protein involved in somatic hypermutation, gene conversion, and class-switch recombination of immunoglobulin genes ⁽¹²³⁾. Therefore, miR-361-5p may play a role in helping the immune system adapt to foreign elements through targeting AICDA. Although broccoli's influence on inflammation is well studied, this is the first time it has been predicted in human infants.

In the PANTHER analyses, BROC intervention recognized the enrichment of biological processes: 'Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response,' 'Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation,' and 'Regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response.' Natural killer cells are vital in our body's defense system, and are utilized to attack infections and the growth of tumors ⁽¹⁴¹⁾. As natural killer cell differentiation depends on T and B cells ⁽¹⁴²⁾, multiple molecular functions identified support this process; For example, 'Lipopolysaccharide immune receptor activity' is related with mRNAs TLR4 and PTAFR. The presence of bacterial lipopolysaccharide activates natural killer cells ⁽¹⁴³⁾, where the natural killer cells can then attack the foreign invaders. Additionally, lipopolysaccharide is a stimulator of monokines, including interleukin 1 ⁽¹⁴³⁾.

Molecular functions, enriched in the BROC group, associated include 'Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity' (associated with IL1R1 and IL1RL2), 'Interleukin-1 receptor activity' (associated with IL1RAP, IL1R1, IL1RL, and IL1RAPL2), and 'Interleukin-1 receptor binding' (associated with TLR9, IL1RAP, IL36A, IL36G, IL37, IL36RN, and IL36B). These predicted biological functions and molecular processes further suggest the potential influence of BROC intervention to immunity in human infants.

Although we were able to predict the impacts of CRT and BROC intervention on human infants' immunity, there are multiple areas within this research that need to be further explored. In the future, validation of miRNAs and mRNAs expression, using more specific experimental technique (e.g., quantitative PCR analysis) after BROC and CRT intervention would be informative. Additionally, studies with larger sample sizes could increase accuracy and provide better statistical power. We had a sample size of 11 infants, which was a challenge to recruit. Northwest Arkansas is a collective of multiple, relatively small towns and cities, which had trouble accepting the invitation for infant participants. We were limited in willing participants, age-range of participants, and timeframe of the study. In a more populated area, and with more time, there is a possibility for a large sample size of infants to conduct the study. Lastly, we were not able to perfectly match macro/micronutrients/fiber contents of the carrot and broccoli purée. However, both broccoli and carrot contained similar fiber content (BROC = 1.5 g; CRT = 1.6 g). Given the small differences between them, the fiber intake might have been impacted more by other factors such as spillage.

While there are a few limitations to our study, there are a few strengths. To our knowledge, our study is the first attempt that comprehensively profiled fecal miRNAs in response to CRT and BROC intervention in infant subjects. Additionally, we predicted mRNAs these miRNAs

influence through the IPA. In this, we were able to predict the extended potential effects of these miRNAs may have on the human infants. After, we exposed the vast amounts of predicted mRNAs to the PANTHER, predicting further into which biological processes and molecular functions may be impacted. As a result, this allows us to see the potential full affect CRT and BROC intervention may have on the health of human infants. Lastly, we were able to show that BROC and CRT intervention both have potential beneficial effects on infant immunity and, therefore, may help fight against common infant related infections.

Conclusion

In conclusion, we observed 22 miRNAs differentially expressed in CRT intervention, and 20 miRNAs differentially expressed in BROC intervention. When exposed to IPA and PANTHER, these differentially expressed miRNAs revealed a potential to impact multiple immune related functions. For example, miR-146a-5p in CRT intervention was predicted to target TLR4, which may influence biological processes involved with innate and acquired immunity (e.g., Positive regulation of interleukin-12 biosynthetic process). Additionally, miR-130a-3p in CRT intervention was predicted to target CSF1, which potentially impacts the innate immune system through CSF1 involvement in multiple biological processes involving macrophages. Comparatively, miR-146a-5p in BROC intervention was predicted to target PGLYRP2 and PGLYRP1. These mRNAs play a role in natural killer cells differentiation, therefore aiding in the immune systems capability to fight foreign invaders. Overall, our study provides potential evidence that CRT and BROC intervention impacts human infants' miRNAs, and may lead to overall benefits in their immune system.

References

1. J. Huang CP, C. Gerhauser (2011) Cancer Chemoprevention by Targeting the Epigenome. *Current Drug Targets* **12**, 1925-1156.

2. J. Winter SJ, S. Keller, R. I. Gregory & S. Diederichs (2009) Many roads to maturity: microRNA biogenesis pathways and their regulation. *Nature Cell Biology* **11**, 228-234.

3. Croce GACCM (2006) MicroRNA signatures in human cancers. *Nature Reviews Cancer* **6**, 857-866.

4. J. H. Pan BA, Y. J. Kim, J. H. Lee, J. H. Kim, E. C. Shin, J. K. Kim (2018) Cruciferous vegetables and colorectal cancer prevention through microRNA regulation: A review. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition* **58**, 2026-2038.

5. Kim MHaVN (2014) Regulation of microRNA biogenesis. *Molecular Cell Biology* 15, 509-524.

6. Y. Lee KJ, J. Lee, S. Kim, V. N. Kim (2002) MicroRNA maturation: stepwise processing and subcellular localization. *EMBO journal* **21**, 4663-4670.

7. F. Ozsolak LLP, Z. Wang, H. Liu, X. S. Liu, R. G. Roeder, X. Zhang, J. S. Song, D. E. Fisher (2008) Chromatin structure analyses identify miRNA promoters. *Genes Dev* **22**, 3172-3183.

8. A. M. Monteys RMS, J. Wan, L. Tecedor, K. A. Lennox, Y. Xing, B. L. Davidson (2010) Structure and activity of putative intronic miRNA promoters. *RNA* **16**, 495-505.

9. X. Cai CHH, B. R. Cullen (2004) Human microRNAs are processed from capped, polyadenylated transcripts that can also function as mRNAs. *RNA* **10**, 1957-1966.

10. Y. Lee MK, J. Han, K. Yeom, S. Lee, S. H. Baek, and V. N. Kim (2004) MicroRNA genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II. *EMBO Journal* **23**.

11. Y. Lee CA, J. Han, H. Choi, J. Kim, J. Yim, J. Lee, P. Provost, O. Rådmark, S. Kim, V. N. Kim (2003) The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. *Nature* **425**, 415-419.

12. E. Lund SG, A. Calado, J. E. Dahlberg, U. Kutay (2004) Nuclear Export of MicroRNA Precursors. *Science* **303**, 95-98.

13. H. Zhang FAK, L. Jaskiewicz, E. Westhof, W. Filipowicz (2004) Single Processing Center Models for Human Dicer and Bacterial RNase III. *Cell* **118**, 57-68.

14. Tuschl GMT (2004) Mechanisms of gene silencing by double-stranded RNA. *Nature* **431**, 343-349.

15. R. I. Gregory TPC, N. Cooch, R. Shiekhattar (2005) Human RISC Couples MicroRNA Biogenesis and Posttranscriptional Gene Silencing. *Cell* **123**, 631-640.

16. J. E. Babiarz JGR, Y. Wang, D. P. Bartel, R. Blelloch, (2008) Mouse ES cells express endogenous shRNAs, siRNAs, and other Microprocessor-independent, Dicer-dependent small RNAs. *Genes Dev* 22, 2773-2785.

17. M. M. W. Chong GZ, S. Cheloufi, T. A. Neubert, G. J. Hannon, D. R. Littman (2010) Canonical and alternate functions of the microRNA biogenesis machinery. *Genes Dev* 24, 1951-1960.

18. A. S. Flynt JCG, W. Chung, C. D. Lima, E. C. Lai (2010) MicroRNA biogenesis via splicing and exosome-mediated trimming in Drosophila. *Molecular Cell* **38**, 900-907.

19. S. Pfeffer AS, M. Lagos-Quintana, R. Sheridan, C. Sander, F. A. Grässer, L. F. van Dyk, C. K. Ho, S. Shuman, M. Chien, J. J. Russo, J. Ju, G. Randall, B. D. Lindenbach, C. M. Rice, V. Simon, D. D. Ho, M. Zavolan, and T. Tuschl (2005) Identification of microRNAs of the herpesvirus family. *Nature Methods* **2**, 269-276.

20. T. Fukuda KY, S. Fujiyama, T. Matsumoto, I. Koshida, K. Yoshimura, M. Mihara, M. Naitou, H. Endoh, T. Nakamura, C. Akimoto, Y. Yamamoto, T. Katagiri, C. Foulds, S. Takezawa, H. Kitagawa, K. Takeyama, B. W. O'Malley, S. Kato (2014) DEAD-box RNA helicase subunits of the Drosha complex are required for processing of rRNA and a subset of microRNAs. *Nature Cell Biology* **16**, 1126-1126.

21. S. Sakamoto KA, T. Higuchi, H. Todaka, K. Morisawa, N. Tamaki, E. Hatano, A. Fukushima, T. Taniguchi, Y. Agata (2009) The NF90-NF45 complex functions as a negative regulator in the microRNA processing pathway. *Molecular and Cellular biology* **29**, 3754-3769.

22. B. Muralidhar LDG, G. Ng, D.M. Winder, R.D. Palmer, E.L. Gooding, N.L. Barbosa-Morais, G. Mukherjee, N.P. Thorne, I. Roberts, M.R. Pett, N. Coleman (2007) Global microRNA profiles in cervical squamous cell carcinoma depend on Drosha expression levels. *The Journal of Pathology* **212**, 368-377.

23. K. L. Stark BX, A. Bagchi, W. Lai, H. Liu, R. Hsu, X. Wan, P. Pavlidis, A. A. Mills, M. Karayiorgou, J. A. Gogos (2008) Altered brain microRNA biogenesis contributes to phenotypic deficits in a 22q11-deletion mouse model. *Nature Genetics* **40**, 751-760.

24. R. Yi BPD, Y. Qin, I. G. Macara, B. R. Cullen, (2005) Overexpression of exportin 5 enhances RNA interference mediated by short hairpin RNAs and microRNAs. *RNA* **11**, 220-226.

25. T. P. Chendrimada RIG, E. Kumaraswamy, J. Norman, N. Cooch, K. Nishikura, R. Shiekhattar (2005) TRBP recruits the Dicer complex to Ago2 for microRNA processing and gene silencing. *Nature* **436**, 740-744.

26. Y. Lee IH, S. Park, Y. Kim, M. R. Suh, V. N. Kim (2006) The role of PACT in the RNA silencing pathway. *The EMBO Journal* **25**, 522-532.

27. Hata BND-DaA (2010) Mechanisms of control of microRNA biogenesis. J Biochem 148, 381-

392.

28. J. Liu MAC, F. V. Rivas, C. G. Marsden, J. M. Thomson, J. Song, S. M. Hammond, L. Joshua-Tor, G. J. Hannon (2004) Argonaute2 Is the Catalytic Engine of Mammalian RNAi. *Science* **305**, 1437-1441.

29. Naraba NIaH (2005) Polymorphisms in human pre-miRNAs. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* **331**, 1439-1444.

30. R. S. Pillai SNB, C. G. Artus, T. Zoller, N. Cougot, E. Basyuk, E. Bertrand, W. Filipowicz (2005) Inhibition of Translational Initiation by Let-7 MicroRNA in Human Cells. *Science* **309**, 1573-1576.

31. C. P. Petersen MB, J. Pelletier, P. A. Sharp (2006) Short RNAs Repress Translation after Initiation in Mammalian Cells. *Molecular Cell* **21**, 533-542.

32. S. Nottrott MJS, J. D. Richter, (2006) Human let-7a miRNA blocks protein production on actively translating polyribosomes. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology* **13**, 1108-1114.

33. L. Wu JF, J. G. Belasco (2006) MicroRNAs direct rapid deadenylation of mRNA. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **103**, 4034-4039.

34. L. Carrera-Quintanar RILR, S. Quintero-Fabián, M. A. Sánchez-Sánchez, B. Vizmanos, and D. Ortuño-Sahagún (2018) Phytochemicals That Influence Gut Microbiota as Prophylactics and for the Treatment of Obesity and Inflammatory Diseases. *Mediators of Inflammation* **2018**, 1-18.

35. B. A. Baxter RCO, and E. P. Ryan (2018) Navy Beans Impact the Stool Metabolome and Metabolic Pathways for Colon Health in Cancer Survivors. *Nutrients* **11**.

36. S. Barnes JP, and H. Kim (2013) In nutrition, can we "see" what is good for us? *Advances in Nutriton* **4**, 3275-3345.

37. H. Kim NB, R. C. Barnes, C. M. Pfent, S. T. Talcott, R. H. Dashwood, and S. U. Mertens-Talcott (2017) Mango Polyphenolics Reduce Inflammation in Intestinal Colitis—Involvement of the miR-126/PI3K/AKT/mTOR Axis In Vitro and In Vivo. *Molecular Carcinogenesis* **56**, 197-207. 38. N. Banerjee HK, S. Talcott, S. Mertens-Talcott (2013) Pomegranate polyphenolics suppressed azoxymethane-induced colorectal aberrant crypt foci and inflammation: possible role of miR-126/VCAM-1 and miR-126/PI3K/AKT/mTOR. *Carcinogenesis* **34**, 2814-2822.

39. X. Su JZ, H. Wang, J. Xu, J. He, L. Liu, T. Zhang, R. Chen, and J. Kang (2017) Phenolic Acid Profiling, Antioxidant, and Anti-Inflammatory Activities, and miRNA Regulation in the Polyphenols of 16 Blueberry Samples from China. *Molecules* **22**, 312.

40. R. Otton APB, L. T. Ferreira, M. P. Marinovic, A. L. S. Rocha, M. A. Mori (2018) Polyphenolrich green tea extract improves adipose tissue metabolism by down-regulating miR-335 expression and mitigating insulin resistance and inflammation. *Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry* **57**, 170179.

41. O. Slaby MS, V. Brezkova, R. Hezova, A. Kovarikova, S. Bischofová, S. Sevcikova, J. Bienertova-Vasku, A. Vasku, M. Svoboda, R. Vyzula (2013) Identification of MicroRNAs Regulated by Isothiocyanates and Association of Polymorphisms Inside Their Target Sites with Risk of Sporadic Colorectal Cancer. *Nutrition and Cancer* **65**, 247-254.

42. W. Schlörmann SN, C. Renner, M. Glei (2015) Influence of miRNA-106b and miRNA-135a on butyrate-regulated expression of p21 and Cyclin D2 in human colon adenoma cells. *Genes & Nutrition* **10**, 50-50.

43. J. Qin RL, J. Raes, M. Arumugam, K. S. Burgdorf, C. Manichanh, T. Nielsen, N. Pons, F. Levenez, T. Yamada, D. R. Mende, J. Li, J. Xu, S. Li, D. Li, J. Cao, B. Wang, H. Liang, H. Zheng, Y. Xie, J. Tap, P. Lepage, M. Bertalan, J. Batto, T. Hansen, D. Le Paslier, A. Linneberg, H. B. Nielsen, E. Pelletier, P. Renault, T. Sicheritz-Ponten, K. Turner, H. Zhu, C. Yu, S. Li, M. Jian, Y. Zhou, Y. Li, X. Zhang, S. Li, N. Qin, H. Yang, J. Wang, S. Brunak, J. Doré, F. Guarner, Ka. Kristiansen, O. Pedersen, J. Parkhill, J. Weissenbach, M. Consortium, P. Bork, S. D. Ehrlich, and J. Wang (2010) A human gut microbial gene catalogue established by metagenomic sequencing. *Nature* **464**, 59-65.

44. R. H. Mills YV-B, Q. Zhu, L. Jiang, J. Gaffney, G. Humphrey, L. Smarr, R. Knight, D. J. Gonzaleza, (2019) Evaluating Metagenomic Prediction of the Metaproteome in a 4.5-Year Study of a Patient with Crohn's Disease. *mSystems* **4**.

45. Wu GD, Chen J, Hoffmann C *et al.* (2011) Linking Long-Term Dietary Patterns with Gut Microbial Enterotypes. *Science* **334**, 105-108.

46. Claesson MJ, Jeffery IB, Conde S *et al.* (2012) Gut Microbiota Composition Correlates with Diet and Health in the Elderly. *Nature* **488**, 178-184.

47. Deehan EC, Duar RM, Armet AM *et al.* (2017) Modulation of the Gastrointestinal Microbiome with Nondigestible Fermentable Carbohydrates To Improve Human Health. *Microbiol Spectr* **5**, 1-24.

48. Slavin JL (2005) Dietary Fiber and Body Weight. Nutrition 21, 411-418.

49. Delcour JA, Aman P, Courtin CM *et al.* (2016) Prebiotics, Fermentable Dietary Fiber, and Health Claims. *Adv Nutr* **7**, 1-4.

50. Bang SJ, Kim G, Lim MY *et al.* (2018) The Influence of in Vitro Pectin Fermentation on the Human Fecal Microbiome. *AMB Express* **8**, 98.

51. El Kaoutari A, Armougom F, Gordon JI *et al.* (2013) The Abundance and Variety of Carbohydrate-Active Enzymes in the Human Gut Microbiota. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **11**, 497-504.

52. Holscher HD (2017) Dietary Fiber and Prebiotics and the Gastrointestinal Microbiota. Gut

Microbes **8**, 172-184.

53. Van Rymenant E, Abranko L, Tumova S *et al.* (2017) Chronic Exposure to Short-Chain Fatty Acids Modulates Transport and Metabolism of Microbiome-Derived Phenolics in Human Intestinal Cells. *J Nutr Biochem* **39**, 156-168.

54. Schulthess J, Pandey S, Capitani M *et al.* (2019) The Short Chain Fatty Acid Butyrate Imprints an Antimicrobial Program in Macrophages. *Immunity* **50**, 432-445 e437.

55. Desai MS, Seekatz AM, Koropatkin NM *et al.* (2016) A Dietary Fiber-Deprived Gut Microbiota Degrades the Colonic Mucus Barrier and Enhances Pathogen Susceptibility. *Cell* **167**, 1339-1353 e1321.

56. Gibson GR, Roberfroid MB (1995) Dietary Modulation of the Human Colonic Microbiota: Introducing the Concept of Prebiotics. *J Nutr* **125**, 1401-1412.

57. Carlson JL, Erickson JM, Hess JM *et al.* (2017) Prebiotic Dietary Fiber and Gut Health: Comparing the in Vitro Fermentations of Beta-Glucan, Inulin and Xylooligosaccharide. *Nutrients* **9**.

58. Day L, Gomez J, Oiseth SK *et al.* (2012) Faster Fermentation of Cooked Carrot Cell Clusters Compared to Cell Wall Fragments in Vitro by Porcine Feces. *J Agric Food Chem* 60, 3282-3290.
59. Carlson JL, Erickson JM, Lloyd BB *et al.* (2018) Health Effects and Sources of Prebiotic Dietary Fiber. *Curr Dev Nutr* 2, nzy005.

60. de Jesus Raposo MF, de Morais AM, de Morais RM (2016) Emergent Sources of Prebiotics: Seaweeds and Microalgae. *Mar Drugs* 14, 27.

61. Cook SI, Sellin JH (1998) Review Article: Short Chain Fatty Acids in Health and Disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* **12**, 499-507.

62. Cummings JH, Pomare EW, Branch WJ *et al.* (1987) Short Chain Fatty Acids in Human Large Intestine, Portal, Hepatic and Venous Blood. *Gut* **28**, 1221-1227.

63. Magnusson MK, Isaksson S, Ohman L (2020) The Anti-inflammatory Immune Regulation Induced by Butyrate Is Impaired in Inflamed Intestinal Mucosa from Patients with Ulcerative Colitis. *Inflammation* **43**, 507-517.

64. Mathew OP, Ranganna K, Mathew J *et al.* (2019) Cellular Effects of Butyrate on Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells are Mediated through Disparate Actions on Dual Targets, Histone Deacetylase (HDAC) Activity and PI3K/Akt Signaling Network. *Int J Mol Sci* **20**, 2902.

65. Morais JAV, Rodrigues MC, Ferreira FF *et al.* (2020) Photodynamic Therapy Inhibits Cell Growth and Enhances the Histone Deacetylase-Mediated Viability Impairment in Cryptococcus spp. in vitro. *Photodiagnosis Photodyn Ther* **29**, 101583.

66. Uerlings J, Schroyen M, Bautil A *et al.* (2020) In Vitro Prebiotic Potential of Agricultural By-Products on Intestinal Fermentation, Gut Barrier and Inflammatory Status of Piglets. *Br J Nutr* **123**, 293-307.

67. Canani RB, Costanzo MD, Leone L *et al.* (2011) Potential Beneficial Effects of Butyrate in Intestinal and Extraintestinal Diseases. *World J Gastroenterol* **17**, 1519-1528.

68. Guzman JR, Conlin VS, Jobin C (2013) Diet, Microbiome, and the Intestinal Epithelium: An Essential Triumvirate? *Biomed Res Int* **2013**, 425146.

69. Guttman JA, Finlay BB (2009) Tight Junctions as Targets of Infectious Agents. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1788**, 832-841.

70. Sunkara LT, Achanta M, Schreiber NB *et al.* (2011) Butyrate enhances disease resistance of chickens by inducing antimicrobial host defense peptide gene expression. *PLoS one* **6**, e27225.

71. Yan H, Ajuwon KM (2017) Butyrate Modifies Intestinal Barrier Function in IPEC-J2 Cells Through a Selective Upregulation of Tight Junction Proteins and Activation of the Akt Signaling Pathway. *PLoS One* **12**, e0179586.

72. Zheng L, Kelly CJ, Battista KD *et al.* (2017) Microbial-Derived Butyrate Promotes Epithelial Barrier Function through IL-10 Receptor-Dependent Repression of Claudin-2. *J Immunol* **199**, 2976-2984.

73. Hammami R, Fernandez B, Lacroix C *et al.* (2013) Anti-infective properties of bacteriocins: an update. *Cell Mol Life Sci* **70**, 2947-2967.

74. Mogensen TH (2009) Pathogen recognition and inflammatory signaling in innate immune defenses. *Clin Microbiol Rev* **22**, 240-273.

75. Mazzurana L, Rao A, Van Acker A *et al.* (2018) The roles for innate lymphoid cells in the human immune system. *Semin Immunopathol* **40**, 407-419.

76. Blander JM (2016) Death in the intestinal epithelium-basic biology and implications for inflammatory bowel disease. *FEBS J* **283**, 2720-2730.

77. van der Beek CM, Dejong CHC, Troost FJ *et al.* (2017) Role of short-chain fatty acids in colonic inflammation, carcinogenesis, and mucosal protection and healing. *Nutr Rev* **75**, 286-305.

78. Sun M, Wu W, Chen L *et al.* (2018) Microbiota-derived short-chain fatty acids promote Th1 cell IL-10 production to maintain intestinal homeostasis. *Nat Commun* **9**, 3555.

79. Kovarik JJ, Tillinger W, Hofer J *et al.* (2011) Impaired Anti-Inflammatory Efficacy of nbutyrate in Patients with IBD. *Eur J Clin Invest* **41**, 291-298.

80. Li M, van Esch B, Henricks PAJ et al. (2018) The Anti-inflammatory Effects of Short Chain

Fatty Acids on Lipopolysaccharide- or Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha-Stimulated Endothelial Cells via Activation of GPR41/43 and Inhibition of HDACs. *Front Pharmacol* **9**, 533.

81. Vinolo MA, Rodrigues HG, Nachbar RT *et al.* (2011) Regulation of Inflammation by Short Chain Fatty Acids. *Nutrients* **3**, 858-876.

82. Hamer HM, Jonkers DM, Vanhoutvin SA *et al.* (2010) Effect of Butyrate Enemas on Inflammation and Antioxidant Status in the Colonic Mucosa of Patients with Ulcerative Colitis in Remission. *Clin Nutr* **29**, 738-744.

83. Komiyama Y, Andoh A, Fujiwara D *et al.* (2011) New Prebiotics from Rice Bran Ameliorate Inflammation in Murine Colitis Models Through the Modulation of Intestinal Homeostasis and the Mucosal Immune System. *Scand J Gastroenterol* **46**, 40-52.

84. Bolling BW, Chen CY, McKay DL *et al.* (2011) Tree nut phytochemicals: composition, antioxidant capacity, bioactivity, impact factors. A systematic review of almonds, Brazils, cashews, hazelnuts, macadamias, pecans, pine nuts, pistachios and walnuts. *Nutrition research reviews* **24**, 244-275.

85. Saura-Calixto F, Serrano J, Goñi I (2007) Intake and Bioaccessibility of Total Polyphenols in a Whole Diet. *Food Chem* **101**, 492-501.

86. Hung LM, Chen JK, Huang SS *et al.* (2000) Cardioprotective Effect of Resveratrol, A Natural Antioxidant Derived from Grapes. *Cardiovasc Res* **47**, 549-555.

87. Cassidy A (2018) Berry Anthocyanin Intake and Cardiovascular Health. *Mol Aspects Med* **61**, 76-82.

88. Kazuhiko Uchiyama YN, Goji Hasegawa, Naoto Nakamura, Jiro Takahashi, Toshikazu Yoshikawa (2013) Astaxanthin protects β -cells against glucose toxicity in diabetic db/db mice. *Redox Report* 7, 290-293.

89. Gu J, Thomas-Ahner JM, Riedl KM *et al.* (2019) Dietary Black Raspberries Impact the Colonic Microbiome and Phytochemical Metabolites in Mice. *Mol Nutr Food Res* **63**, e1800636.

90. Wankhade UD, Zhong Y, Lazarenko OP *et al.* (2019) Sex-Specific Changes in Gut Microbiome Composition following Blueberry Consumption in C57BL/6J Mice. *Nutrients* **11**, 313.

91. Brown DG, Borresen EC, Brown RJ *et al.* (2017) Heat-Stabilised Rice Bran Consumption by Colorectal Cancer Survivors Modulates Stool Metabolite Profiles and Metabolic Networks: A Randomised Controlled Trial. *Br J Nutr* **117**, 1244-1256.

92. Gyawali R, Ibrahim SA (2012) Impact of Plant Derivatives on the Growth of Foodborne Pathogens and the Functionality of Probiotics. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* **95**, 29-45.

93. Djuric Z, Bassis CM, Plegue MA et al. (2018) Colonic Mucosal Bacteria Are Associated with

Inter-Individual Variability in Serum Carotenoid Concentrations. *J Acad Nutr Diet* **118**, 606-616 e603.

94. Ramos AFO, Terry SA, Holman DB *et al.* (2018) Tucuma Oil Shifted Ruminal Fermentation, Reducing Methane Production and Altering the Microbiome but Decreased Substrate Digestibility Within a RUSITEC Fed a Mixed Hay - Concentrate Diet. *Front Microbiol* **9**, 1647.

95. Lin T, Zirpoli GR, McCann SE *et al.* (2017) Trends in Cruciferous Vegetable Consumption and Associations with Breast Cancer Risk: A Case-Control Study. *Curr Dev Nutr* **1**, e000448.

96. Kim JK, Strapazzon N, Gallaher CM *et al.* (2017) Comparison of Short- and Long-Term Exposure Effects of Cruciferous and Apiaceous Vegetables on Carcinogen Metabolizing Enzymes in Wistar Rats. *Food Chem Toxicol* **108**, 194-202.

97. Veeranki OL, Bhattacharya A, Tang L *et al.* (2015) Cruciferous Vegetables, Isothiocyanates, and Prevention of Bladder Cancer. *Curr Pharmacol Rep* **1**, 272-282.

98. Kaczmarek JL, Liu X, Charron CS *et al.* (2019) Broccoli Consumption Affects the Human Gastrointestinal Microbiota. *J Nutr Biochem* **63**, 27-34.

99. L. D. Bourrquin ECT, and G. C. Fahey, JR (1993) Vegetable Fiber Fermentation by Human Fecal Bacteria: Cell Wall Polysaccharide Disappearance and Short-Chain Fatty Acid Production during In Vitro Fermentation and Water-Holding Capacity of Unfermented Residues. *Journal of Nutrition* **123**, 860-869.

100. J. N. Lezutekong AN, G. Y. Oudit (2018) Imbalance of gut microbiome and intestinal epithelial barrier dysfunction in cardiovascular disease. *Clinical Science* **132**, 901-904.

101. S. Kim RG, A. Kumar, Y. Qi, G. Lobaton, K. Hosaka, M. Mohammed, E. M. Handberg, E. M. Richards, C. J. Pepine, M. K. Raizada (2018) Imbalance of gut microbiome and intestinal epithelial barrier dysfunction in patients with high blood pressure. *Clinical Science* **132**, 701-718.

102. P. A. Gill MCvZ, J. G. Muir, P. R. Gibson (2018) Review article: short chain fatty acids as potential therapeutic agents in human gastrointestinal and inflammatory disorders. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* **48**, 15-34.

103. R. K. Seth DK, F. Alhasson, S. Sarkar, M. Albadrani, S. K. Lasley, R. Horner, P. Janulewicz, M. Nagarkatti, P. Nagarkatti, K. Sullivan, and S. Chatterjeea (2018) Increased butyrate priming in the gut stalls microbiome associated-gastrointestinal inflammation and hepatic metabolic reprogramming in a mouse model of Gulf War Illness. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* **350**, 64-77.

104. J. P.B. Silva KCN-L, A. L. B. Oliveira, D. V. S. Rodrigues, S. L. F. Gaspar, V. V. S. Monteiro, D. P. Moura, M. C. Monteiro (2018) Protective Mechanisms of Butyrate on Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Current Pharmaceutical Design* **24**, 4154-4166.

105. S. Sanna NRvZ, A. Mahajan, A. Kurilshikov, A. Vich Vila, U. Võsa, Z. Mujagic, A. M. Masclee, D. Jonkers, M. Oosting, L. A. B Joosten, M. G. Netea, L. Franke, A. Zhernakova, J. Fu, C. Wijmenga, M. I. McCarthy (2019) Causal relationships among the gut microbiome, short-chain fatty acids and metabolic diseases. *Nature Genetics* **51**, 600-605.

106. N. D. Mathewson RJ, A. V. Mathew, M. Koenigsknecht, A. Hanash, T. Toubai, K. Oravecz-Wilson, S. Wu, Y. Sun, C. Rossi, H. Fujiwara, J. Byun, Y. Shono, C. Lindemans, M. Calafiore, T. C. Schmidt, K. Honda, V. B. Young, S. Pennathur, M. van den Brink, and P. Reddy (2016) Gut microbiome derived metabolites modulate intestinal epithelial cell damage and mitigate Graft-versus-Host Disease. *National Immunology* **17**, 505-513.

107. R. Schilderink CV, J. Seppen, V. Muncan, G. R. van den Brink, T. T. Lambers, E. A. van Tol, and W. J. de Jonge (2016) The SCFA butyrate stimulates the epithelial production of retinoic acid via inhibition of epithelial HDAC. *American Journal of Physiology Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology* **310**, G1138-G1146.

108. M. A. Prieto CJL, J. Simal-Gandara (2019) Glucosinolates: Molecular structure, breakdown, genetic, bioavailability, properties and healthy and adverse effects. *Advances in Food and Nutrition Research* **90**, 305-350.

109. G. Rouzaud SAY, A. J. Duncan (2004) Hydrolysis of Glucosinolates to Isothiocyanates after Ingestion of Raw or Microwaved Cabbage by Human Volunteers. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Camp; Prevention* **13**, 125-131.

110. M. Kobaek-Larsen GB, M. KhataeiNotabi, R. B. El-Houri, E. Pipó-Ollé, E. Christensen Arnspang, L. P. Christensen (2019) Dietary Polyacetylenic Oxylipins Falcarinol and Falcarindiol Prevent Inflammation and Colorectal Neoplastic Transformation: A Mechanistic and Dose-Response Study in A Rat Model. *Nutrients* **11**, 2223.

111. Bakovic ALSaM (2018) Falcarinol Is a Potent Inducer of Heme Oxygenase-1 and Was More Effective than Sulforaphane in Attenuating Intestinal Inflammation at Diet-Achievable Doses. *Oxidative Medicine & Cellular longevity* **2018**, 3153527-3153527.

112. A. Kobayashi MK, H. Okawa, M. Ohtsuji, Y. Zenke, T. Chiba, K. Igarashi, M. Yamamoto, (2004) Oxidative stress sensor Keap1 functions as an adaptor for Cul3-based E3 ligase to regulate proteasomal degradation of Nrf2. *Molecular and cellular biology* **24**, 7130-7139.

113. M. Kobaek Larsen DSN, W. Kot, Ł. Krych, L. P. Christensen, and G. Baatrup (2018) Effect of the dietary polyacetylenes falcarinol and falcarindiol on the gut microbiota composition in a rat model of colorectal cancer. *BMC Research Notes* **11**, 411-411.

114. W. R. Russell LH, H. J. Flint, M. Dumas, (2013) Colonic bacterial metabolites and human health. *Current Opinion in Microbiology* **16**, 246-254.

115. S. Liu APdC, R. M. Rezende, R. Cialic, Z. Wei, L. Bry, L. E. Comstock, R. Gandhi, H. L. Weiner (2016) The Host Shapes the Gut Microbiota via Fecal MicroRNA. *Cell Host Microbe* **19**,

32-43.

116. K. Le Doare BH, A. Bassett, and P. S. Pannaraj (2018) Mother's Milk: A Purposeful Contribution to the Development of the Infant Microbiota and Immunity. *Frontiers in Immunology* **9**, 361.

117. G. K. Fragiadakis HCW, J. L. Robinson, E. D. Sonnenburg, J. L. Sonnenburg, C. D. Gardner (2019) Long-term dietary intervention reveals resilience of the gut microbiota despite changes in diet and weight. *bioRxiv*, 729327.

118. D. Hu YY, Y. Mao, W. Liao, W. Xu (2019) Time-restricted feeding during childhood has persistent effects on mice commensal microbiota. *Ann Transl Med* **7**, 556-556.

119. H. Wopereis RO, K. Knipping, C. Belzer, J. Knol (2014) The first thousand days – intestinal microbiology of early life: establishing a symbiosis. *Pediatric Allergy and Immunology* **25**, 428-438.

120. Organization PAH (2003) Guiding principles for complementary feeding of the breastfed child, pp. 37 [FaCH Child and Adolescent Health, editor]. Washington DC: World Health Organization.

121. Agriculture USDo (2018) FoodData Central. *Vegetables and Vegetable Products*. https://fdc.nal.usda.gov/fdc-app.html#/food-details/170393/nutrients

122. Kuzmich NN, Sivak KV, Chubarev VN *et al.* (2017) TLR4 Signaling Pathway Modulators as Potential Therapeutics in Inflammation and Sepsis. *Vaccines* **5**.

123. Murphy M., Brown G., Wallin C. *et al.* (2000) Gene Help: Integrated Access to Genes of Genomes in the Reference Sequence Collection. In *In: Gene Help [Internet]*. Bethesda (MD): National Center for Biotechnology Information (US).

124. Sow FB, Gallup JM, Krishnan S *et al.* (2011) Respiratory syncytial virus infection is associated with an altered innate immunity and a heightened pro-inflammatory response in the lungs of preterm lambs. *Respiratory Research* **12**, 106.

125. García C, Soriano-Fallas A, Lozano J *et al.* (2012) Decreased Innate Immune Cytokine Responses Correlate With Disease Severity in Children With Respiratory Syncytial Virus and Human Rhinovirus Bronchiolitis. *The Pediatric Infectious Disease Journal* **31**, 86-89.

126. Yoon HS (2010) Neonatal innate immunity and Toll-like receptor. *Korean J Pediatr* **53**, 985-988.

127. Ji J, Wang P, Zhou Q *et al.* (2019) CCL8 enhances sensitivity of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma to photodynamic therapy by recruiting M1 macrophages. *Photodiagnosis Photodyn Ther* **26**, 235-243.

128. Chen X-J, Deng Y-R, Wang Z-C *et al.* (2019) Hypoxia-induced ZEB1 promotes cervical cancer progression via CCL8-dependent tumour-associated macrophage recruitment. *Cell Death & Disease* **10**, 508.

129. Wang J, Che W, Wang W *et al.* (2019) CDKN3 promotes tumor progression and confers cisplatin resistance via RAD51 in esophageal cancer. *Cancer management and research* **11**, 3253-3264.

130. Liu X, Wu J, Zhang D *et al.* (2018) Identification of Potential Key Genes Associated With the Pathogenesis and Prognosis of Gastric Cancer Based on Integrated Bioinformatics Analysis. *Frontiers in genetics* **9**, 265.

131. Nakano T, Go T, Nakashima N *et al.* (2020) Overexpression of Antiapoptotic MCL-1 Predicts Worse Overall Survival of Patients With Non-small Cell Lung Cancer. *Anticancer research* **40**, 1007-1014.

132. Chen G, Park D, Magis AT *et al.* (2019) Mcl-1 Interacts with Akt to Promote Lung Cancer Progression. *Cancer research* **79**, 6126-6138.

133. Shou J, Peng J, Zhao Z *et al.* (2019) CCL26 and CCR3 are associated with the acute inflammatory response in the CNS in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Journal of Neuroimmunology* **333**.

134. Zhang H, Hassan YI, Renaud J *et al.* (2017) Bioaccessibility, bioavailability, and antiinflammatory effects of anthocyanins from purple root vegetables using mono- and co-culture cell models. *Mol Nutr Food Res* **61**.

135. Maurice K. Gately, Louis M. Renzetti, Jeanne Magram *et al.* (1998) THE INTERLEUKIN-12/INTERLEUKIN-12-RECEPTOR SYSTEM: Role in Normal and Pathologic Immune Responses. *Annual Review of Immunology* **16**, 495-521.

136. Mantovani A, Dinarello CA, Molgora M *et al.* (2019) Interleukin-1 and Related Cytokines in the Regulation of Inflammation and Immunity. *Immunity* **50**, 778-795.

137. Parihar A, Eubank TD, Doseff AI (2010) Monocytes and macrophages regulate immunity through dynamic networks of survival and cell death. *J Innate Immun* **2**, 204-215.

138. Peter ME (2010) Targeting of mRNAs by multiple miRNAs: the next step. *Oncogene* **29**, 2161-2164.

139. Minich DM, Brown BI (2019) A Review of Dietary (Phyto)Nutrients for Glutathione Support. *Nutrients* **11**.

140. Xu L, Nagata N, Ota T (2018) Glucoraphanin: a broccoli sprout extract that ameliorates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Adipocyte* **7**, 218-225.

141. Mandal A, Viswanathan C (2015) Natural killer cells: In health and disease. *Hematology/oncology and stem cell therapy* **8**, 47-55.

142. Liquitaya-Montiel AJ, Mendoza L (2018) Dynamical Analysis of the Regulatory Network Controlling Natural Killer Cells Differentiation. *Frontiers in physiology* **9**, 1029.

143. Conti P, Dempsey RA, Reale M *et al.* (1991) Activation of human natural killer cells by lipopolysaccharide and generation of interleukin-1 alpha, beta, tumour necrosis factor and interleukin-6. Effect of IL-1 receptor antagonist. *Immunology* **73**, 450-456.

144. S. Bhagwat DBHaJMH (2011) USDA Database for the Flavonoid Content of Selected Foods [USDo Agriculture, editor]. Beltville, maryland.

145. Laboratory ND (2007) USDA-Iowa State University Database on the Isoflavone Content of Foods [USDo Agriculture, editor]. Beltsville, Maryland: Agricultural Research Service.

146. A. Perry HR, E. J. Johnson (2009) Xanthophyll (lutein, zeaxanthin) content in fruits, vegetables and corn and egg products§. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis* 22.

147. Marks SMaG (2003) Development of a food composition database for the estimation of dietary intakes of glucosinolates, the biologically active constituents of cruciferous vegetables. *British Journal of Nutrition* **90**, 687-697.

148. Garc'ıa-Llatas MJGLaFR (2006) Analysis of phytosterols in foods. *Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis* **41**, 1486-1496.

149. K. Ried NTaAS (2018) The Effect of Kyolic Aged Garlic Extract on Gut Microbiota, Inflammation, and Cardiovascular Markers in Hypertensives: The GarGIC Trial. *Frontiers in Nutrition* **5**.

150. Vainio FBaH (2001) Allium vegetables and organosulfur compounds: do they help prevent cancer? *Envionmental Health Perspectives* **109**, 893-902.

Appendix

Phytochemicals						
Category:	Subcategory:	Source:	Reference			
	Anthocyanidins	 Acai Berry, Apple, Avocado, Banana, Blackberry, Blueberry, Cherries, Cranberry, Currants, Dates, Elderberry, Eggplant, Grapes, Grapefruit, Kiwifruit, Lingonberry, Pomegranate, Pear, Plum, Nuts, Raspberry, Strawberry, Tasmanian Peppers, Wine 	(144)			
Elevencida	Flavone -3-ols	Apricots, Blackberry, Blueberry, Cranberry, Coffee, Chocolate, Grape Seeds, Kiwifruit, Nectarines, Nuts, Peaches, Plums, Rhubarb, Tea, Wine	(144)			
Flavonoids	Flavones	Artichokes, Celery Seed Spice, Celery, Chicory, Honey, Juniper berry, Kumquats, Oregano, Olive Leaves, Pumpkin, Parsley, Pimento Peppers, Sweet Peppers, Sage, Thyme,	(144)			
	Flavonols	Arugula, Asparagus, Bay Leaves, Capers, Cilantro, Chives, Cherries, Cranberries, Dill Weed, Elderberries, Juniper Berry, Okra, Parsley, Plum, Prickly, Pears, Saffron, Tarragon	(144)			
	Isoflavones	Miso, Natto, Soy, Tempeh, Tofu	(145)			
Caratanaida	Carotenes (pro-vitamin A)	Apricot, Brussel Sprouts, Cantaloupe, Cilantro, Kale, Romain Lettuce, Mango, Orange Pepper, Spinach, Butternut Squash, Watermelon	(146)			
Carotenoids	Xanthopylls (non-pro vitamin A)	Artichoke, Asparagus, Broccoli, Egg, Kale, Romain Lettuce, Pistachio Nuts, Parsley, Red Pepper, Scallions, Spinach, Zucchini	(146)			
Glucosinolates	Isothiocyanates	Broccoli, Brussel Sprouts, Cauliflower, Cabbage, Kale, Turnips	(147)			
	Epicholesterol	Nuts, Seeds	(148)			
Phytosterols	6-Ketochilestanol	Walnuts, Almonds, Peanuts, Hazelnuts, Macadamia Nuts	(148)			
-	Cholesteryl	Vegetable Oils, Spelt and Wheat Cereals	(148)			
Allicins	Organosulfur Compounds	Garlic, Onions, Leeks	(149) (150)			

¹The databases PubMed and Google Scholar were utilized for the literature search.

Figure 1. Food Recall Example

24 Hours Food Record (Day 1)

Preparer:

Date:

Time	Food Items (Breast milk, formula or others?)	Approximate Amount (Duration if Breastfeeding)

Day 1 is the first intervention day.

Figure 2. Study Design Example



Table 2. Infant participant demographic

	Category	Number of Participants
	Asian	1
	White	3
Ethnicity	Native Indian or Alaskan Native & White	1
	Asian & White	1
	Non -Hispanic or Latino & White	5
	Breastfed	8
Milk Source	Formula Fed	3
	Both	1

Carrot DEmiR (1.5 Folds; p<0.05) ¹							
miRNA symbol	miRBase accession	Avg RQ \pm SEM	P-value vs control	Target mRNA ²			
hsa-miR-1253	MIMAT0005904	1.65 ± 0.14	0.017	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-130a-3p	MIMAT0000425	4.85 ± 0.59	0.004	ATG2B, CSF1, DICER1, HOXA5, MAFB, MEOX2, SMAD4, TAC1, ZFPM2			
hsa-miR-146a-5p	MIMAT0000449	2.38 ± 0.28	0.016	ATOH8, BLMH, BRCA1, C8A, CAMP, CCL8, CCNA2, CCR3, CD1D, CD40, CDKN3, CFH, CHUK, COL13A1, CRP, CXCL8, CXCR4, DMBT1, FADD, IFNA1/IFNA13, IFNB1, IL10, IL12RB2, IL1F10, IL1R1, IL1RAP, IL1RAPL2, IL1RL2, IL36A, IL36B, IL36G, IL36RN, IL37, IRAK1, IRAK2, IRF5, KIF22, KIR2DL1/KIR2DL3, KIR2DL2, LALBA, LBP, LTB, LTF, MCM10, MCPH1, METTL7A, MMP16, MR1, NFIX, NLGN1, NOS2, NOVA1, PA2G4, PBLD, PDGFRA, PDIK1L, PEX11G,PGLYR1, PGLYP2, PLEKHA4, POLE2, PRR15, PTAFR, PTGES2, RAD54L, S100A12, SDCBP2, SFTPD, STAT1, SYT1, TIMELESS, TLR1, TLR10, TLR4, TLR9, TMSB15A, TRAF6, TRIM14, UHRF1, VWCE			
hsa-miR-147a	MIMAT0000251	2.19 ± 0.36	0.043	VEGFA			
hsa-miR-193a-3p	MIMAT0000459	2.11 ± 0.21	0.029	CCND1, E2F6, ERBB4, ESR1, MCL1, PLAU, PTK2, RPS6KB2			
hsa-miR-200b-3p	MIMAT0000617	0.38 ± 0.05	0.004	ACE2, BAP1, ELMO2, ERBIN, ERRFI1, FHOD1, FOXF2, GEMIN2, GSE1, KLHL20, MARCKS, PLCG1, PPM1F, PTEN, PTPN12, PTPN13, PTPRD, RERE, WASF3, WDR37, ZEB1, ZEB2, ZFPM2			
hsa-miR-2116-5p	MIMAT0011160	0.35 ± 0.11	0.047	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-300	MIMAT0004903	0.61 ± 0.10	0.034	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-3127-5p	MIMAT0014990	3.13 ± 0.37	0.010	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-3144-3p	MIMAT0015015	1.98 ± 0.22	0.024	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-320a-3p	MIMAT0000510	0.56 ± 0.11	0.046	HSPB6, TAGLN, VIM			
hsa-miR-365b-5p	MIMAT0022833	2.84 ± 0.48	0.031	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-374c-5p	MIMAT0018443	2.15 ± 0.36	0.050	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-376b-3p	MIMAT0002172	2.94 ± 0.58	0.045	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-378b	MIMAT0014999	0.13 ± 0.02	0.035	CASP9, IGF1R, ODC1, PDPK1, SUFU, TUSC2			
hsa-miR-508-5p	MIMAT0004778	0.44 ± 0.16	0.036	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-521	MIMAT0002854	0.18 ± 0.05	0.048	ERCC8			
hsa-miR-561-5p	MIMAT0022706	2.06 ± 0.31	0.038	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-595	MIMAT0003263	2.81 ± 0.49	0.033	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-603	MIMAT0003271	2.90 ± 0.26	0.002	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-627-5p	MIMAT0003296	2.19 ± 0.27	0.040	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-885-3p	MIMAT0004948	0.27 ± 0.13	0.005	Not Predicted			

Table 3. Effects of carrot intervention on miRNA

¹Nanosting ²Ingunitive Pathway Analysis (IPA)

Broccoli DEmiR (1.5 Folds; p<0.05) ¹							
miRNA symbol	miRBase accession	Avg RQ \pm SEM	P-value vs control	Target mRNA ²			
hsa-miR-146a-5p	MIMAT0000449	3.07 ± 0.56	0.037	ATOH8, BLMH, BRCA1, C8A, CAMP, CCL8, CCNA2, CCR3, CD1D, CD40, CDKN3, CFH, CHUK, COL13A1, CRP, CXCL8, CXCR4, DMBT1, FADD, IFNA1/IFNA13, IFNB1, IL10, IL12RB2, IL1F10, IL1R1, IL1RAP. IL1RAPL2, IL1RL2, IL36A, IL36B, IL36G, IL36RN, IL37, IRAK1, IRAK2, IRF5, KIF22, KIR2DL1/KIR2DL3, KIR2DL2, LALBA, LBP, LTB, LTF, MCM10, MCPH1, METTL7A, MMP16, MR1, NFIX, NLGN1, NOS2, NOVA1, PA2G4, PBLD, PDGFRA, PDIK1L, PEX11G, PGLYRP1, PGLYRP2, PLEKHA4, POLE2, PRR15, PTAFR, PTGES2, RAD54L, S100A12, SDCBP2, SFTPD, STAT1, SYT1, TIMELESS, TLR1, TLR10, TLR4, TLR9, TMSB15A, TRAF6, TRIM14, UHRF1, VWCE			
hsa-miR-190b	MIMAT0004929	2.66 ± 0.46	0.035	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-205-5p	MIMAT0000266	0.45 ± 0.10	0.038	ATP1A1, DOK4, ERBB3, INPPL1, MED1, PRKCE, PTEN, TRPS1, VEGFA, ZEB1, ZEB2			
hsa-miR-2116-5p	MIMAT0011160	0.32 ± 0.06	0.015	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-22-3p	MIMAT0000077	2.80 ± 0.44	0.034	BMP7, ESR1, MAX, PPARA, SRF			
hsa-miR-329-3p	MIMAT0001629	0.38 ± 0.10	0.017	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-361-5p	MIMAT0000703	0.21 ± 0.06	0.004	AICDA			
hsa-miR-3613-3p	MIMAT0017991	0.35 ± 0.05	0.008	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-3934-5p	MIMAT0018349	2.82 ± 0.44	0.025	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-409-5p	MIMAT0001638	2.31 ± 0.30	0.036	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-4425	MIMAT0018940	0.34 ± 0.06	0.035	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-4443	MIMAT0018961	0.63 ± 0.08	0.013	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-499a-3p	MIMAT0004772	0.45 ± 0.12	0.034	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-503-3p	MIMAT0022925	0.34 ± 0.07	0.003	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-520f-3p	MIMAT0002830	2.79 ± 0.41	0.022	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-548i	MIMAT0005935	1.97 ± 0.25	0.048	ERBB2, MTA1			
hsa-miR-573	MIMAT0003238	3.85 ± 0.84	0.047	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-579-5p	MIMAT0026616	0.54 ± 0.11	0.032	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-596	MIMAT0003264	0.22 ± 0.09	0.027	Not Predicted			
hsa-miR-612	MIMAT0003280	1.65 ± 0.17	0.031	AKT2, TP53			

Table 4. Effects of broccoli intervention on miRNA

¹Nanosting Analysis Results ²Ingunitive Pathway Analysis (IPA) Target mRNA.

Panther GO Biological Process Terms	N genes in reference genome dataset	N genes in dataset	Target mRNA identified in dataset	Fold Enrichment	P-value
Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYP1	>100	< 0.001
Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation Positive regulation of cell proliferation by VEGF-	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYP1	>100	< 0.001
activated platelet derived growth factor receptor signaling pathway	3	2	VEGFA, PDGFRA	>100	< 0.001
VEGF-activated platelet-derived growth factor receptor signaling pathway	3	2	CSF1, TLR4	>100	< 0.001
Growth of symbiont in host	3	2	PGLYRP2. PGLYP1	>100	< 0.001
Growth involved in symbiotic interaction	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYP1	>100	< 0.001
Positive regulation of cellular response to macrophage colony-stimulating factor stimulus	3	2	CSF1, TLR4	>100	< 0.001
Positive regulation of response to macrophage colony- stimulating factor	3	2	CSF1, TLR4	>100	< 0.001
Regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response	4	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYP1	76.66	< 0.001
Receptor biosynthetic process	5	2	ACE2, IL10	61.33	< 0.001
Regulation of cellular response to macrophage colony- stimulating factor stimulus	5	2	CSF1, TLR4	61.33	< 0.001
Regulation of response to macrophage colony- stimulating factor	5	2	CSF1, TLR4	61.33	< 0.001
Detection of bacterial lipoprotein	5	2	DMBT1, TLR1	61.33	< 0.001
Positive regulation of interleukin-12 biosynthetic process	8	3	TRAF6, LBT, TLR4	57.49	< 0.001
Negative regulation of tumor necrosis factor biosynthetic process	8	3	IL37, IL10, ERRFI1	57.49	< 0.001

 Table 5. Signaling prediction of biological process for short-list miRNA in carrot-fed infants

Panther GO Molecular Function Terms	N genes in reference genome dataset	N genes in dataset	Target mRNA identified in dataset	Fold Enrichment	P-value
Interleukin-1, type I, activating	2	2	IL1R1, IL1RL2	>100	< 0.001
Interleukin-1 receptor activity	7	4	IL1RAP, IL1R1, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2	87.61	< 0.001
Interleukin-1 receptor binding	17	8	TLR9, IL1RAP, IL36A, ILF10, IL36G, IL37, IL36RN, IL36B	72.15	< 0.001
NAD+ nuleotidase, cyclic ADP-ribose generating	16	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	67.08	< 0.001
NAD+ nucleosidase activity	16	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	67.08	< 0.001
NAD(P)+ nucleosidase activity	16	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	67.08	< 0.001
Lipopeptide binding	10	3	TLR1, LBP, CD1D	45.99	< 0.001
Platelet-derived growth factor receptor binding	15	4	PTEN, VEGFA, PDGFRA, IL1R1	40.88	< 0.001
Pattern recognition receptor activity	24	6	TLR9, DMBT1, PGLYRP2, TLR4, PTAFR, PGLYRP1	38.33	< 0.001
Hydrolase activity, hydrolyzing N-glycosyl compounds	38	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, ILRL2, ILRAP2, TLR1	28.24	< 0.001
Lipopolysaccharide binding	33	6	CAMP, DMBT1, TLR4, PTAFR, LTF, LBP	27.88	< 0.001
Tumor necrosis factor receptor binding	32	4	TRAF6, STAT1, LTB, FADD	19.16	< 0.001
Growth factor receptor binding	136	14	TRAF6, IL1RAP, IL36A, IL1F10, IL36G, PTEN, IL37, VEGFA, PDGFRA, ILR1, ERBB4, IL10, IL36RN, IL36B	15.78	< 0.001
Tumor necrosis factor receptor superfamily binding	49	4	TRAF6, STAT1, LTB, FADD	12.52	< 0.001
Cytokine receptor activity	99	7	IL12RN2, IL1RAP, CCR3, CXCR4, IL1R1, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2	10.84	< 0.001

Table 6. Signaling prediction of molecular function for short-list miRNA in carrot-fed infants

Panther GO Biological Process Terms	N genes in reference genome dataset	N genes in dataset	Target mRNA identified in dataset	Fold Enrichment	P-value
Metanephric mesenchymal cell proliferation involved in metanephros development	3	2	BMP7, STAT1	>100	< 0.001
Kidney mesenchymal cell proliferation	3	2	BMP7, STAT1	>100	< 0.001
Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYRP1	>100	< 0.001
Negative regulation of natural killer cell differentiation Positive regulation of cell proliferation by VEGF-	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYRP1	>100	< 0.001
activated platelet derived growth factor receptor signaling pathway	3	2	VEGFA, PDGFRA	>100	< 0.001
VEGF-activated platelet-derived growth factor receptor signaling pathway	3	2	VEGFA, PDGFRA	>100	< 0.001
Growth of symbiont in host	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYRP1	>100	< 0.001
Growth involved in symbiotic interaction	3	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYRP1	>100	< 0.001
Regulation of natural killer cell differentiation involved in immune response	4	2	PGLYRP2, PGLYRP1	99.29	< 0.001
Epithelial cell proliferation involved in mammary gland duct elongation	4	2	MED1, ESR1	99.29	< 0.001
Detection of bacterial lipoprotein	5	2	DMBT1, TLR1	79.43	< 0.001
Branch elongation involved in mammary gland duct branching	4	2	MED1, ESR1	79.43	< 0.001
Positive regulation of interleukin-12 biosynthetic process	7	3	TRAF6, LTB, TLR4 PGLVRP2 TLR4	74.47	< 0.001
Detection of other organism	14	5	PGLYRP1, TLR1, CD1D	70.09	< 0.001
Regulation of interferon-alpha biosynthetic process	6	2	TLR9, IL10	70.09	< 0.001

 Table 7. Signaling prediction of biological processes for short-list miRNA in broccoli-fed infants

Panther GO Molecular Function Terms	N genes in reference genome dataset	N genes in dataset	Target mRNA identified in dataset	Fold Enrichment	P-value
Interleukin-1, type I, activating receptor activity	2	2	IL1R1, IL1RAPL2	>100	< 0.001
Interleukin-1 receptor activity	7	4	IL1RAP, IL1R1, IL1RL, IL1RAPL2	>100	< 0.001
N-acetylmuramoyl-L-alanine amidase activity	4	2	PGLYP1, PGLYP2	>100	< 0.001
Interleukin-1 receptor binding	17	8	TLR9, IL1RAP, IL36A, IL36G, IL37, IL36RN, IL36B	94.35	< 0.001
NAD+ nucleosidase, cyclic ADP-ribose generating	16	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	86.88	< 0.001
NAD+ nucleosidase activity	16	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	86.88	< 0.001
NAD(P)+ nucleosidase activity	16	7	IL1RAP, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	86.88	< 0.001
Lipopolysaccharide immune receptor activity	5	2	TLR4, PTAFR	79.43	0.047
ErB-3 class receptor binding	5	2	ERBB3, ERBB2	79.43	0.046
Lipoteichoic acid binding	5	2	DMBT1, LBP	79.43	0.045
Peptidoglycan immune receptor regulator	5	2	PGLYP1, PGLYP2	79.43	0.045
Lipopeptide binding	10	3	TLR1, LBP, CD1D	59.57	0.004
Platelet-derived growth factor receptor binding	15	4	PTEN, VEGFA, PDGFRA, IL1R1	52.57	0.004
Pattern recognition receptor activity	22	6	TLR9, DMBT1, PGLYRP2, TLR4, PTAFR, PGLYRP1	49.65	< 0.001
Hydrolase activity, hydrolyzing N-glycosyl compounds	38	8	IL1RAP, MED1, IL1R1, TLR4, TLR10, IL1RL2, IL1RAPL2, TLR1	41.81	< 0.001

Table 8. Signaling prediction of molecular function for short-list miRNA in broccoli-fed infants

Supplementary Figure 1. IRB Approval Form



To:	Jae Kyeom Kim BELL 4188
From:	Chair, Douglas James Adams IRB Committee
Date:	05/30/2018
Action:	Approval
Action Date:	05/30/2018
Protocol #:	1710079880
Study Title:	Impact of glucosinolate-rich broccoli on gut microbiota, microRNA profile, and immune health in infants.
Expiration Date:	02/25/2019
Last Approval Date:	

Risk Level:

The above-referenced protocol has been approved following Full Board Review by the IRB Committee that oversees research with human subjects.

If the research involves collaboration with another institution then the research cannot commence until the Committee receives written notification of approval from the collaborating institution's IRB.

It is the Principal Investigator's responsibility to obtain review and continued approval before the expiration date.

Protocol are approved for a maximum period of one year. You may not continue any research activity beyond the expiration date without Committee approval. Please submit continuation requests early enough to allow sufficient time for review. Failure to receive approval for continuation before the expiration date will result in the automatic suspension of the approval of this protocol. Information collected following suspension is unapproved research and cannot be reported or published as research data. If you do not wish continued approval, please notify the Committee of the study closure.

Adverse Events: Any serious or unexpected adverse event must be reported to the IRB Committee within 48 hours. All other adverse events should be reported within 10 working days.

Amendments: If you wish to change any aspect of this study, such as the procedures, the consent forms, study personnel, or number of participants please submit an amendment to the IRB. All changes must be approved by the IRB Committee before they can be initiated.

You must maintain a research file for at least 3 years after completion of the study. This file should include all correspondence with the IRB committee, original signed consent forms, and study data.

cc: Sabrina Trudo, Investigator Mechelle Baily, Investigator Jiangchao Zhao, Investigator Allison L Scott, Investigator Marilou D Shreve, Investigator JungAe Lee-Bartlett, Investigator Jeonghoon Pan, Key Personnel

Supplementary Figure 2. IRB Protocol Approval

IRB Protocol Document © (https://research.uasys.streamlyne.org/kr/help.do? methodToCall=getDocumentHelpText&documentTypeName=ProtocolDocument)

		Document Number : 134195	Document Status : Active - Open to Enrollme
		Initiator:Last Updated : jkk003@uark.edu : 08:34 AM 04/24/2019	Submission Status : Approved
		Protocol # : 1710079880	Expiration Date : 04/09/2020
Protocol	* *	Document was successfully reloaded.	×
Personnel		(https:// methodToCall=getPageHelpText&documentTypeName=	/research.uasys.streamlyne.org/kr/help.do? ProtocolDocument&pageName=Personnel)
Questionnaire	Y Protocol P	ersonnel	
Special Review	Protocol Pe methodToC	ersonnel ② (https://research.uasys.streamlyne.org/kr/help.do? Call=getHelpUrlByNamespace&helpParameterNamespace=KC-	
Permissions	PROTOCO	DL&helpParameterDetailType=Document&helpParameterName=	protocolAddPersonnelHelp)
Notes & Attachments			
Protocol Actions	Jae Kyeom Principal Invest	n Kim	
Streams	r inteparates	andered	
	Sabrina P Co-Investigate	Trudo or	
	Mechelle E Co-Investigato	Bailey or	
	Jiangchao Co-Investigato	Zhao or	

https://research.uasys.streamlyne.org/portal.do?channel?t6e=All My Protocols&channelUrt=https://research.uasys.streamlyne.org/kn/lookup.do?methodToCall=search&businessObjectClassName=org.kuail.kra.irb.Pro... 1/3

2020. 7. 21.

Streamlyne

>	Allison L Scott Co-Investigator
>	Marilou D Shreve Co-Investigator
>	JungAe Lee-Bartlett Co-Investigator
>	Jeonghoon Pan Study Personnel
~	Kaleigh Elizabeth Bean Study Personnel
	Kaleigh Elizabeth Beane @ (https://research.uasys.streamlyne.org/kr/help.do? methodToCall=getBusinessObjectHelpText&businessObjectClassName=org.kuali.kra.irb.personnel.ProtocolPerso
	Show Person Details
	Show Contact Information
	Show Attachments
4	